LIFE SATISFACTION OF OLDER CATHOLIC

SISTERS: A STUDY OF FOUR

COMMUNITIES

Ву

LINDA LAVERNE KROAMER CURTIS

Bachelor of Arts
Oklahoma State University
Stillwater, Oklahoma
1969

Master of Science Oklahoma State University Stillwater, Oklahoma 1983

Master of Science Oklahoma State University Stillwater, Oklahoma 1989

Submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate College of the Oklahoma State University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of DOCTOR OF EDUCATION July, 1991

COP. 2

LIFE SATISFACTION OF OLDER CATHOLIC

SISTERS: A STUDY OF FOUR

COMMUNITIES

Thesis approved:
Yavell Caneday
Thesis Advisor
E. Pauline Stenter
Christian M. Carhel
Thomas Clane
Norma Delucho
Dean of the Graduate College

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The completion of this degree marks a turning point in my life. There were many moments and hours when I would not have believed that this day would have ever arrived. But, at long last, it has come and there are several persons who deserve my gratitude.

My first thanks must go to my family—to my mother, who stood behind me and with me in every way through this most difficult year, and to my offspring, who it seems inappropriate to call children, Trish, Randy, Wendy, and Robert, who believed in me even when I did not, and never failed to encourage me in my studies.

I must certainly acknowledge the contributions of my advisory committee, who, in fact, must be the most supportive group of people ever assembled in the history of higher education. During an incredibly stressful year, they gave me their unfailing support and encouragement and always made me feel the "end was in sight." They assured me of success and then saw that it happened Dr. Thomas Karman, I have appreciated your insights and reassurance. Dr. Christine Cashel, what a blessing you have been in my life this year. I really appreciate your friendship. Ms. Pauline Winter, to you there is so much I could say. You

have always made me feel that I could reach my goals.

Further, we began this endeavor together so many years ago, it is only fitting that you be involved in its culmination.

Dr. Lowell Caneday, you have guided my graduate career from its beginning and have finally been able to see its completion. How can I thank you for all your help through these many years? Perhaps, one day, I can be the sort of role model, mentor, and, especially, friend, for my students that you have been for me.

Many friends have stood by me steadfastly through the last few years and have pushed, nurtured, and cajoled me to where I stand today. Marjorie, the "birth" has occurred; thank you for seeing me through the labor. Laura, the time for "shoulds and oughts" is over; my time is now. Many blessings to you. Pattie, your quiet belief in me was overwhelming; bless you! Jeannie, having you in my life has given me incredible strength and ability; you're a special gift to me. My lifelong gratitude to you all!

My most sincere thanks to the members of the religious congregations who participated in this study. May the findings assist you in your service to God and mankind. Your willingness to share yourselves has made this study possible.

The assistance and cooperation of Dr. James Magee, who willingly shared his own doctoral dissertation, and, most notably, his bibliography made this project more complete and much more manageable. His request for payment—simply,

my own completed research -- is gratefully and willingly paid.

To the Sisters of Divine Providence, both corporately and individually, my thanks for your friendship and love. You opened your hearts and your homes to give me a glimpse of religious life. I treasure the memories we share and look to build many more in our future. Especially, I thank Sisters Georgia Ann, Teresa Pauline, Genevieve, and Sarah for four years of the warmest possible friendship. To Sisters Anne Michele, Marie, Madlyn, Elsa, Theresa Ann, Angelina, and Frances Lorene, thank you for your support, encouragement and love. To the future Sister Sharon, I am especially gifted by your presence in my life.

Once again, I most prayerfully give thanks to the One who never left my side through the darkest hours, constantly made me aware of my strengths, and most lovingly, gave me all those persons acknowledged above.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter		Page
I.	INTRODUCTION	. 1
	General Sociological Theory	. 4
	The Work Ethic and Leisure	. 7
	Social Theories of Aging	
	Leisure Definitions and Trends	
II.	REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	17
	Life Satisfaction Studies	17
	Religion and Life Satisfaction	
	Women and Aging	
	Aging and Religious Vocations	
	Older Sisters	
	Order Bisters	40
III.	METHODOLOGY	55
	Research Questions	56
	Hypotheses	56
	Design of Questionnaire	
	Choice of Sample	
	Description of Sample	
	Statistical Analysis	63
IV.	DATA ANALYSIS AND FINDINGS	66
	Consideration of the Research Questions	
	Research Question One	
	Research Question Two	
	Research Question Three	
	Research Question Four	
	Testing the Hypotheses	
	Hypothesis One	
	Hypothesis Two	
	Hypothesis Three	70
	Hypothesis Four	71
	Hypothesis Five	
	Hypothesis Six	
	Hypothesis Seven	
	Hypothesis Eight	
	Other Findings	71

Chapter]	Page
V. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS			80
Summary of Research			
Summary of Findings			
Limitations of the Study			85
Conclusions			
Suggestions for Future Study			92
REFERENCES			94
APPENDICES			113
APPENDIX A - INDIVIDUAL SURVEY-1978			113
APPENDIX B - INDIVIDUAL SURVEY-1991			117
APPENDIX C - CONGREGATIONAL SURVEY			121

LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1.	Description of Sample Frame	. 59
2.	Description of Sample	. 60
з.	Feelings About Retirement	. 62
4.	Education of Sisters	. 63
5.	Comparison of Mean Life Satisfaction Scores .	. 70
6.	Relationship of Comparable Health to LSIA Scores	. 72
7.	Comparison of Lifestyles	. 73
8.	Variables Affecting Life Satisfaction Total Sample	. 75
9.	Variables Affecting Life Satisfaction Congregation A	. 76
10.	Variables Affecting Life Satisfaction Congregation B	. 77
11.	Variables Affecting Life Satisfaction Congregation C	. 77
12.	Variables Affecting Life Satisfaction Congregation D	. 78
13.	Percentage of Incorrect Response to Selected Items	. 87
14.	Percentage of Correct Response to Selected Items	. 88

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

The aging of American society is axiomatic. One need only pick up a newspaper or magazine to read of the increasing percentage of older persons (60 years and older) in American society. Projections suggest that by the year 2030 the percentage of older persons in the United States will be approximately 25% of the entire population. The impact of the size of this large segment of society on their own adjustment to aging and retirement and to the greater society at large is worthy of closer examination.

Unfortunately, the ability to study the future does not exist at present.

In an examination of society's acceptance of aging and the attitudes of various groups to that phenomenon, it was interesting to turn to the institution of the Church. In particular, it was worthwhile to examine the attitudes of those with religious vocations and their attitudes toward their own advancing years. It was expected that life satisfaction might be higher among older sisters, brothers, and priests than would be expected from the general population, because of their vows and commitments made when entering their vocations. Perhaps the retirement

satisfaction of the vowed religious, whose own demographics have already exceeded the most dire predictions for society at large, may give indication of paths to take that may enhance the later years of the aging American after the turn of the twenty-first century.

It has recently been brought to the attention of the church that vowed religious [one who dedicates his/her life, in its entirety (physically, emotionally, spiritually), to God and the service of mankind] of retirement age are suffering from financial deficits that are hampering the ability of respective congregations to adequately provide for their older members. While the financial aspect of the retirement of vowed religious is beyond the scope of the present study, the needs analysis research done to determine their resources, both available and required, has provided a wealth of information regarding the demographic profile of religious communities. It is not uncommon to find that fifty percent or more of the members of a given community are aged seventy or above.

Upon casual observation, one may readily determine that nuns indeed have a different lifestyle than females in general. Certain biological differences over time have been noted by earlier researchers, notably that the life expectancy of American nuns averages 3.5 years longer than other American females (Hickey and Kalish, 1969). Of greater interest are the attitudinal differences which are implied by the philosophy of life inherent in religious

vocation. Because a woman dedicates her life, in its entirety (physically, emotionally, spiritually), to God and the service of mankind, it would seem that aging and approaching death would be more acceptable to her as the advent of union with her Creator.

Literature regarding older sisters has been extremely limited and difficult to obtain. Of slightly greater frequency was research dealing with priests, and even more so, with Protestant clergy. While a large proportion of the information regarding priests was applicable in this study, the information gathered from studies of non-Catholic clergy was of limited value because of the possible influence of nuclear family roles (spousal and parental) obviously not extant in the group under study. Literature to be reviewed, thus, will address several topic areas with increasingly specific applicability to the present study. Literature considered will address the following issues:

- Research dealing with life satisfaction studies,
- 2) Research regarding religious values and their impact on life satisfaction,
- Research regarding women, and special concerns of older women,
- 4) Research regarding professed religious and priests,
- 5) Research dealing directly with retired Catholic sisters and their specific concerns.

Before addressing these issues in greater detail, however, it is useful to examine several theoretical approaches to understanding aging and the adjustment of individuals to aging and retirement. In addition, it is

important to examine broader social theories and theories of leisure behavior to understand more fully the complex issue under study here.

General Sociological Theory

When examining broader theoretical perspectives which attempt to examine social life in general, three general approaches become apparent: 1) functionalism; 2) conflict theory; and, 3) symbolic interactionism. Functionalism, as suggested by Durkheim, Comte, and others, views social life as an organic-type system, the parts of which work in a functional relationship to the whole. Conflict theory, as advanced by Marx, Coser, and others, looked at society in terms of its typical conflicts or competitions over scarce commodities—power, wealth, and so on. While both of these paradigms have merit, symbolic interaction is the most applicable to the premises of the current study.

As a major sociological theory, symbolic interactionism, as presented by Mead, Goffman, Blumer, and others, presents a fairly broad perspective. In general, it states that the focus of the study of human behavior must be on the interaction between persons and within the individual. It stresses the importance of meaning—of significant symbols, as discussed by Mead; of the situation, as presented by Thomas; of the self, as described by Cooley (Ritzer, 1983). In describing contemporary symbolic interactionism, Ritzer lists the following principles which are pertinent to the

present discussion:

In social interaction people learn the meanings and the symbols that allow them to exercise their distinctively human capacity for thought. Meanings and symbols allow people to carry on distinctively human action and interaction. People are able to modify or alter the meanings and symbols they use in action and interaction on the basis of their interpretation of the situation. People are able to make these modifications and alterations because, in part, of their ability to interact with themselves, which allows them to examine possible courses of action, assess their relative advantages and disadvantages, and then choose one. (Ritzer, 1983:306-7)

These notions closely parallel the concepts of Viktor

Frankl (1946) as expressed in Man's Search for Meaning.

Based on his professional background as a psychiatrist and his experiences in Nazi concentration camps during World War

II, Frankl devised a new psychotherapeutic technique which he termed logotherapy. Contrary to previous therapeutic modalities, Frankl believed that man is motivated by his "will to meaning" rather than a "will to pleasure" (Freudian psychotherapy) or a "will to power" (Adlerian psychology)

(Frankl, 1946:121). He further posited that this "meaning" can be discovered in three ways:

...(1) by creating a work or doing a deed; (2) by experiencing something or encountering someone; and (3) by the attitude we take toward unavoidable suffering. (Frankl, 1946:133)

Later researchers have attempted to quantify and operationalize this will to meaning. Crumbaugh and Maholick defined it in this way:

... The ontological significance of life from the point of view of the experiencing individual. (1964:201)

It is thus interesting to refer to the methodological techniques of the symbolic interactionists and note the similarities. Herbert Blumer urged a very similar approach to the study of human behavior. Manford Kuhn (1964), while disagreeing with Blumer in some aspects of methodology, concurred with him on the "essential subject matter of symbolic interactionism—what goes on 'inside the heads' of humans" (Ritzer, 1983:319). Kuhn felt that a more empirical technique was needed than Blumer had suggested.

For instance, the answers of respondents to a series of questions should be the data for the symbolic interactionist to work with, not the 'unreliable' and 'unscientific' intuition of the sociologist. (Ritzer, 1983:320)

Comparing the theoretical premise of symbolic interaction and the work of Viktor Frankl, an essential similarity can be seen—that the meaning of the situation or experience is the critical issue of study.

Max Weber, a precursor to symbolic interaction, discussed in his works the concept <u>verstehen</u>. Literally translated from the German, it means "to understand". Hughes, writing much later, explained this approach to understanding social life:

In short, it was the effort to 'feel oneself into' a historical or social action by putting oneself in the place of the actor or actors. It was a method of psychological sympathy—the method that most sharply distinguished the 'inner' investigation of the human world from the merely external investigation of the world of nature. (Hughes, 1977:311)

This concept, as it has been applied by Weber and others writing since him, is a valuable method for understanding

the special needs of older adults with regard to their retirement activities and desires.

Along with this understanding of general sociological theory, there is also a need to understand the impact of the Protestant Work Ethic upon this generation of elderly, in particular.

The Work Ethic and Leisure

Max Weber, writing at the beginning of the twentieth century, addressed the notion of the work ethic or the "Protestant Ethic" as it is frequently called. Dahl (1972) writing about work, described the work ethic this way:

Basically, however, the work ethic consists of two elements: The first is that a man's work, i.e. his job, his occupation, his craft, his profession or whatever he does that pays off in terms of money or its equivalent is the most important aspect of his life and takes precedence over all other aspects. The second is that each man will be rewarded for his work, but he must not seek to enjoy that reward until his work is finished. (Dahl, 1972:42)

Weber addressed, in blatant terms, the role of leisure according to the work ethic, which was prevalent at the time:

Waste of time is thus the first and in principle the deadliest of sins. The span of human life is infinitely short and precious to make sure of one's own election (into the ranks of the saved). Loss of time through sociability, idle talk, luxury, even more sleep than is necessary for health...is worthy of absolute moral condemnation....Thus inactive contemplation is also valueless, or even directly reprehensible if it is at the expense of one's daily work. For it is less pleasing to God than the active performance of His will in a calling. (Weber, 1930:158)

This type of philosophy so thoroughly permeated the thought

of modern man that the generation of persons who grew up through the Great Depression found leisure pursuits antithetical to their way of life. Fontana wrote:

The work ethic has reduced leisure to that which we do while waiting to go back to work; we recuperate from a hard (but of course meaningful) day at the office or we relax to regenerate ourselves for tomorrow's workday. (Fontana, 1977:39)

Succeeding generations, with different life experiences, have failed to subscribe as fully to the work ethic. They have elevated leisure from a means to an end (recuperation for work) to an end in itself (as pleasure for its own sake). Fontana suggested:

This is where we are today, no longer forcefully driven by the work ethic, but not quite comfortable without it. (Fontana, 1977:55)

Ekerdt (1986) suggested that Americans have replaced the work ethic with a modern variation which he called the "busy ethic" which calls for the retired person to stay busy—that is, active and involved. Though leisure pursuits are now tolerated and, in fact, encouraged, it is important to "stay busy." He wrote:

The busy ethic serves several purposes: it legitimates the leisure of retirement, it defends retired people against judgments of obsolescence, it gives definition to retirement role, and it 'domesticates' retirement by adapting retired life to prevailing societal norms. (Ekerdt, 1986:240)

Still another broad area that needs to be examined is that of gerontological theory which seeks to explain aging and the adjustment or reaction of the individual to that aging process.

Social Theories of Aging

Each of the three sociological paradigms described above suggests a corresponding gerontological theory. Functionalism has its gerontological counterpart in disengagement theory (Cumming and Henry, 1960). Although in disrepute in contemporary circles, it is interesting that the 1985 national meeting of the Gerontological Society of America program profiled a theme ("Markers of Aging") heavily laden with the physiological and sociologial (functionalistic) roots of disengagement. Similarly, although not so obviously stated, exchange theory (Dowd, 1975), in gerontological literature, finds its archetype in older and newer conflict theory. For example, the advocacy movement stresses the inequity of the older population in their negotiating milieus, leaving them with humiliating "compliance" as the only alternative. Symbolic interactionism, of sociological theory, is complemented by the social breakdown syndrome and social reconstruction model of community psychiatry (Kuypers & Bengston, 1968).

Upon examination of the major theories of gerontology seeking to explain adjustment to aging, one finds two divergent, nearly polar, perspectives. Disengagement, as presented by Cumming and Henry (1960), suggests that successful adjustment to aging comes through the mutual withdrawal of the individual from society and society from the individual.

Havighurst (1963) and others posit, in activity theory, on the contrary, that good adjustment comes through continued participation—active participation—in middle—aged roles or by substituting other roles. The statement by Maddox (1963:203) concretely linked symbolic interaction and activity theory: "The social self emerges and is sustained in a most basic way through interaction with others." Other frequently mentioned theories (such as role theory, subculture theory, age stratification, reference group theory, and exchange theory) suggest still other "paths to successful aging".

Role theory (Burgess, 1960) was an early precursor of activity theory. Burgess discussed the concept of the "roleless role" of the elderly. Subculture theory (Rose, 1965) viewed the elderly as a separate subculture within society, similar to, for example, the adolescent subculture. Age stratification theory (Riley, et al, 1972) viewed each birth cohort as a subgroup of society with unique experiences and needs which would affect their adjustment to aging. Reference group theory (Romeis, et al, 1971) defined adjustment to aging in terms of groups, real or imaginary, past or present, with which the aging individual identified himself. Finally, exchange theory (Dowd, 1975) stressed the idea that each person seeks to maximize the benefits of interaction and minimize the costs (in prestige or self-esteem, for example).

One less frequently cited theory upon which the present

study is based, the congruence theory (Seleen, 1981), suggests that neither disengagement nor activity theory in themselves can explain good adjustment but rather that the activity or disengagement needs to be "congruent" with the desired choices made by the individual. This is very similar to cognitive personality theory, as explained by Thomae. He stated:

Cognitive personality theory concentrates on how the individual perceives the world around him. As a theory of aging it involves the conceptualization of the aging personality in terms of an integrated system of processes rather than as a set of stable traits. (Thomae, 1971:64)

In an effort to synthesize the existing theories of social gerontology, Seleen (1981) integrated these diverse perspectives into a single workable theory, with particular application to life satisfaction. Seleen used an instrument she developed which asks for the actual number of hours the respondent spent on an activity, the desired number of hours the respondent would like to spend, and an explanation of the difference. Activities studied were: sleep (including naps), work for pay (full-time, part-time, and commuting time), volunteer work, personal care (hygiene and meals), family care (includes housework, shopping, and caring for others), organizations, media, social life, recreation, and other leisure. She found that as the discrepancy between desired and actual use of time decreases, life satisfaction scores increase, both with regard to each category of activity, as well as to the overall congruence score. She stated:

The degree of congruence between the actual and desired time spent in activity was significantly correlated with life satisfaction. Based on this finding it seems that it could be said that persons who are spending their time as they wished seemed to be more satisfied with life than those who wanted to make changes in their allocation of time, regardless of the direction of those shifts. (1981:99)

She suggested, for future study, the following:

In general, more studies of this type are important because they dispel the myths associated with old age, that is, that older Americans are disgruntled with their lives, in poor health, and spend their time only engaged in a few activities out of the mainstream of life. These data offer convincing evidence that the majority of these respondents are leading fulfilling and satisfied lives as functioning members of their communities. (1981:102)

Finally, to understand the importance of leisure to any part of the population, it is necessary to examine definitions of leisure and to understand the concepts upon which notions of leisure have been based.

Leisure Definitions and Trends

The final area of theory, which needs to be presented to understand the perspective of this research, is in the area of leisure. It is necessary to understand what is meant by the term, leisure, today. To fully understand leisure it is worthwhile to examine leisure and its meaning to the Greeks and Romans and other cultures since. The Greek word for leisure, schole, meant "serious activity without the pressure of necessity." From that Greek word for leisure derived the English word for school. Similarly the English word "leisure" seems to derive from the Latin word licere

which means "to be free." From the Latin roots came the French word <u>loisir</u>, meaning "to be permitted." From these classical roots comes the English word license.

The Greek philosopher Aristotle viewed leisure as "a state of being in which activity is performed for its own sake." (Bucher, 1972:245). Included in this notion of leisure were such activities as art, politics, philosophical dialogues, and learning. Work, to the Athenian Greeks, was boring. Kando wrote:

Greek civilization defined work as a function (namely the absence of leisure) whereas we do the exact opposite, defining leisure as non-work. (Kando, 1975:23)

Pieper (1952) compared this classical view to a later notion:

Among other things, it might be pointed out in reply that the Christian and Western conception of the contemplative life is closely linked to the Aristotelian notion of leisure. (Pieper, 1952:27)

Relating this classical view of leisure to modern times, Kraus suggested:

It is linked to the idea of an aristocratic class structure based on the availability of slave labor. In modern society, leisure cannot be a privilege reserved for the few. Instead, it is widely available to all. It must exist side by side with work that is respected in our society, and it should have a meaningful relationship to work. (Kraus, 1978:38).

In general, there are four ways to explain leisure: 1) as activity; 2) as free or discretionary time; 3) as a state of mind; or, 4) in a holistic manner. For the purpose of this study, this final view is the most cogent, that is leisure viewed from an approach which integrates activity,

attitude, and setting. Kaplan (1975:19) expressed it this way: "Leisure to the participant, like his religion and his love, is what he thinks it is." In a similar way, Dahl (1972) explained:

Leisure is rather that sense of freedom which is realized when a person experiences more fully both his uniqueness and worth as an individual and his acceptance and relationship as part of the world around him. A person finds leisure when he discovers who he is, what he can do with his life, and what an abundance of happy circumstances and relationships in which his life is cast. (Dahl, 1972:70)

With this understanding of leisure, then, it is possible to integrate the theoretical notions presented.

Symbolic interaction, as already discussed, states that the meaning of an act arises in and through the act. is, it does not have predetermined meanings attached to it. Adding to this, the congruence theory of aging suggests that adjustment to aging is found in the ability to choose how to fill one's time. That is, adjustment is found in the ability to discover one's own meaning in an activity or lack of it. Finally, viewing leisure in terms of Kaplan's definition, in light of the broader theories of symbolic interaction and congruence, suggests that it is important to the satisfactory adjustment of aging individuals that they be able to choose their own use of time in terms of their own definition of leisure which has meaning for them regardless of its meaning to others who may observe or participate. Fontana summed this up in his study of leisure and aging:

...the meaning that leisure has to people shapes the way in which they grow old. The activity ethic has dominated the way in which most of the elders studied view old age. (Fontana, 1977:110)

It is with this theoretical orientation and this approach to understanding aging and the individual that this study has been undertaken.

As a part of requirements for a seminar in social gerontology in 1978, the Life Satisfaction Index-A (LSIA) (Neugarten, et al, 1961) was administered to older Catholic sisters in three congregations in Oklahoma and Kansas (n=82). These same congregations were again studied along members of a Texas congregation, providing the present sample (n=194).

Primary consideration will be given to the results of the current survey. However, comparison will be made to the 1978 data and to any studies in the literature of retired women to consider any trends that might exist. Research questions that will be examined include:

- 1) Do sisters have higher life satisfaction scores than other retired women in their age group?
- 2) As the length of time a sister belongs to the order increases, does her life satisfaction score also increase?
- 3) Do sisters with "late vocations" (who joined their order after age 35) have a higher life satisfaction score than sisters who joined at an earlier age with like terms of membership?
- 4) Are LSIA scores from 1991 proportionately higher than scores from 1978?

From these research questions the following hypotheses will be tested:

- There is no difference in LSIA scores between sisters with late vocations (joined after age 35) and those who joined at an earlier age.
- 2) There is no difference in LSIA scores between the 1978 and 1991 samples.
- 3) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on reason for retirement.
- 4) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on comparable health.
- 5) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on retirement age.
- 6) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on education.
- 7) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on type of congregation.
- 8) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on self-perception of retirement status.

Certain limitations exist with the present study. These include problems with the survey instrument, notably question design and problems with the LSIA itself. Another limitation is that, for the most part, respondents were residents in retirement facilities.

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Literature regarding older sisters has been extremely limited and difficult to obtain. Of slightly greater frequency is research dealing with priests, and even more so, with Protestant clergy. While a large proportion of the information regarding priests is applicable in this study, the information gathered from studies of non-Catholic clergy is of limited value because of the possible influence of nuclear family roles (spousal and parental) obviously not extant in the group under study. Literature to be reviewed, thus, will address several topic areas with increasingly specific applicability to the present study. Literature considered will address the following issues:

- Research dealing with life satisfaction studies,
- 2) Research regarding religious values and their impact on life satisfaction,
- 3) Research regarding women, and special concerns of older women,
- 4) Research regarding professed religious and priests,
- 5) Research dealing directly with older Catholic sisters and their specific concerns.

Life Satisfaction Studies

In order to consider studies which address life

satisfaction, it is most efficient to divide them into two groups: those dealing with instrumentation and assessment and those seeking the critical variables or predictors of life satisfaction.

It is most appropriate to begin this examination of the literature with the initial article which first presented the Life Satisfaction Index-A (LSIA), which forms the foundation of the present study. Neugarten, et al (1961) stated:

There have been various attempts to define and to measure the psychological well-being of older people, usually with the goal of using such a measure as an operational definition of "successful" aging. (134)

Critical components of life satisfaction according to them included zest, resolution and fortitude, as well as the congruence between desired and achieved goals, positive self concept, and mood tone. Specifically they stated that positive psychological well-being is reflected by:

...the extent that he: A) takes pleasure from the round of activities that constitutes his everyday life; B) regards his life as meaningful and accepts resolutely that which life has been; C) feels he has succeeded in achieving his major goals; D) holds a positive image of self; and E) maintains happy and optimistic attitudes and mood. (1961:137)

The remainder of the article is devoted to the validation of the developed intruments which will be considered in the discussion of the methodology of this study.

Havighurst (1961) related measures of successful aging to the theoretical foundation, reiterating the development of the LSIA, to which he was a contributor. He suggested: Life satisfaction will probably be associated with active involvement for some kinds of people and with disengagement for other kinds. (12)

Preston (1967) examined a self-report measure, other than the LSIA, and found no significant difference between the attitudes of retired and non-retired subjects (n=190, mean age=76.2).

Adams (1969) seems to be the earliest of the researchers to evaluate the life satisfaction measures. He analyzed the LSIA by means of factor analysis with a sample of respondents (n=1716) in Missouri. The analysis examined the reliability of the items, the number of "factors" measured, and the number of component parts of the scale. The LSIA was found to be an adequate measure of life satisfaction. Adams also found that a modified ten-item version of the LSIA was equally successful in assessing life satisfaction. Pierce and Clark (1973) studied elderly subjects (n=435) by asking forty-five questions. The responses were subjected to cluster analysis. Three clusters were related to morale: depression/satisfaction, equanimity, and will to live. Others were related to attitudes, physical health, and social accessibility. Klemmack, et al, (1974) evaluated three commonly used measures of adjustment to aging -- the Life Satisfaction Index (Adams ten-item modification), the Social Isolation Index and the Willingness to Live Scale. They found:

Although the literature, particularly within the field of gerontology, suggested that life satisfaction, social isolation, and willingness to live are conceptually distinct subdimensions of

psychological well-being, an examination of the content of the items designed to measure each of these subdimensions suggests that at least the life satisfaction and social isolation scales overlap considerably. In fact, our data suggests that the concepts of isolation and satisfaction, at least as commonly measures, are not empirically distinct. (268-269)

In a brief editorial, Bloom (1975) suggested that most quality-of-life scales in use are questionable and rather advocates time series analysis using multiple interviews over time. Knapp (1975) employed the LSIA with a sample (n=51) in Southern England and found:

The encouraging results from this analysis suggest, therefore, that the multidimensional modelling of life satisfaction is both computationally feasible and theoretically profitable. (603)

Palmore and Kivett (1977) endeavored to examine life satisfaction in a longitudinal study looking for change over time. They found, with their sample (n=378) no significant change between any age or sex category. They reported:

This indicates that the overall picture seems to be one of basic stability in life satisfaction throughout this age range (46-70) for both sexes. (316)

Lohmann (1977) used correlation analysis to examine seven commonly used measures of morale, adjustment, and life satisfaction, including the LSIA in its original form, as well as the 1969 Adams modification. She found a high level of interrelationship between the studied measures. Larson (1978) examined thirty years of studies related to the well-being of older persons, as measured subjectively. He found that regardless of the instrument employed the findings have had comparable results. He summarized the

most recurrent significant variables in predicting this well-being.

Dobson, et al, (1979) compared measures of life satisfaction, anomie and self-esteem by means of factor analysis and suggested further refinement of the LSIA is warranted. A refinement of this measure, the LSI-Z developed by Wood, et al, (1969) seems to be more useful, according to their findings.

S. Cutler (1979) presented a commentary on the possibility of secondary data analysis and suggested the inclusion of the shorter scales of life satisfaction (Adams, 1969; Wood, et al, 1969) in major national surveys.

Similarly, George (1979) reported on the sources for life satisfaction studies in terms of routine studies with national scope such as the National Opinion Resource Center studies and problems that exist with them.

Lohmann (1980) once again studied the seven commonly used measures of life satisfaction, morale, and adjustment, subjecting them to construct validation. She found none of the existing instruments adequately reflect the desired construct and suggested a new refined instrument, that might eliminate the seeming inconsistencies among studies in life satisfaction. Herzog and Rodgers (1981) looked at measures of satisfaction in two national sample surveys in 1971 and 1978, across age levels and found mixed results—some similarity and some dissimilarity across age levels. Stock and Okun (1982) examined several of the life satisfaction

measures, notably the LSI-Z (Wood, et al, 1969) using multivariate analysis and found that the measures demonstrate a high degree of validity. Hoyt and Creech (1983) studied the LSIA by means of factor analysis and found it to be insufficient to measure the concepts desired. However, they further reported:

Although, methodologically, both the three-factor, eight-item and the four-factor, 11-item configurations identified in this analysis provide a better fit to the data than previous conceptualizations, it is important to recognize that neither of those formulations is totally adequate. (115)

Baur and Okun (1983) examined life satisfaction stability over a three-year period by means of interview. They found that life satisfaction is stable over one's life and therefore later life satisfaction could be reasonably well predicted by earlier life satisfaction, allowing for environmental factors. Finally, Horley (1984) considered two problems of satisfaction measures—variation in usage and assessment at appropriate levels—and recommended solutions to these problems.

Studies which address predictors of life satisfaction are limited to those employing the LSIA or the two adaptations already discussed (Adams, 1969; Wood, et al, 1969). Tobin and Neugarten (1961) found a positive association between social interaction and life satisfaction. They stated:

It appears that, with advancing age, engagement, rather than disengagement, is more closely related to psychological well-being. (346)

Maddox and Eisdorfer (1962) looked at the relationship between age and activity and activity and morale. They found that the type of activity was as important as the quantity of activity. Maddox (1963), in a subsequent reported, again found that a positive relationship existed between morale and activity. He also found environment to be more important than social contacts. Kleemeier (1964) looked at the relationship between leisure and activity in retirement and suggested that the choice is not between activity and the lack of it but rather between levels and types of activity.

Lowenthal and Haven (1968) looked at interaction and intimacy as predictors of adjustment and found:

...the maintenance of a stable intimate relationship is more closely associated with good mental health and high morale than is high social interaction or role status, or stability in interaction and role. (29)

Havens (1968) examined the continuity and discontinuity of activity patterns following relocation and found low levels of adjustment related to discontinued activities and high levels of adjustment in those who continued activities.

Similarly, Bultena (1969), studying retired men in Wisconsin, found the highest morale among those subjects who did not experience major life changes after retirement.

Bortner and Hultsch (1970) examined 27 variables which might affect life satisfaction and found the most significant to be: success in goals, opportunity, self-presence, troubles and obstacles, and self-respect.

Interestingly, they found other variables generally thought to be significant predictors (age, sex, marital status, education and efficacy) to be of little statistical consequence.

Schooler (1969) considered the disengagement theory in terms of environmental characteristics as an explanation of morale. Tallmer and Kutner (1970) also examined the relationship between disengagement and morale and found morale was not related to marital status, sex, health status, income, cause of unemployment, or engagement. A later study by Schooler (1970) again looked at environmental effects on morale and found:

That is, social relations (social participation, social integration, or whatever) is not as central to maintaining morale as the hypothesis suggests. At the same time, environmental factors take on more significance. (196)

Goldman (1971) examined loss of choice as a definition of social aging. Pollman (1971) found high life satisfaction among early retirees from skilled jobs. He suggested that this high morale would continue during retirement. Bultena and Oyler (1971) examined the relationship between disengagement and morale as related to health. They reported:

On the contrary, assessment by disengaged individuals of their present status as vis-a-vis earlier life patterns is apt to make all the more poignant a realization of the loss which likely have accompanied the onset of old age, and thereby increase their sense of deprivation and despair. (148)

Smith and Lipman (1972) examined three

variables--constraint, length of time in the housing project, and interaction--as predictors of life satisfaction and found constraint to be significant and interaction with peers by those who felt constrained to also be important. Sherman (1972) looked at satisfaction with retirement housing and found satisfaction to be highest when needs are met.

Palmore and Luikart (1972), studying health and social factors related to life satisfaction, found self-reported health to be of importance and, similarly to Bortner and Hultsch (1970), found that age, sex, numbers of social contacts, marital status, intelligence and career anchorage to be of little or no significance. Alston and Dudley (1973), in a national survey, by contrast found age to be important to life satisfaction, mitigated by the effects of income and occupational status.

Moriwaki (1973) extended the Lowenthal and Haven (1968) study by examining the number of significant others to psychological well-being. Also considered was the rate of self-disclosure. She suggested:

The major contribution of this study is the importance of social ssupports for the elderly's well-being. These data supplement the findings of Lowenthal and Haven by extending their concept of the presence of a confidant to the number of significant others to whom the aging individual can confide. (231)

Edwards and Klemmack (1973) compared twenty-two variables to life satisfaction seeking to find the most significant predictors of it. Socioeconomic status,

non-familial participation, and health status appeared to be the most significant. Martin (1973) considered life satisfaction in a retirement community and found age, education, previous retirement status, familism, and family interaction to not be significant to life satisfaction.

Nystrom (1974) examined the activity patterns, leisure "notions," leisure uses and meanings of leisure among sixty-five elderly residents of a low-income housing project. Types of activities and reasons for participation were studied. Spreitzer and Snyder (1974) endeavored to repeat the findings of earlier studies seeking to determine the critical predictors of life satisfaction as measured by personal interview techniques. The most significant variables found by this study were self-assessed health and financial satisfaction. Monk and Cryns (1974) considered predictors of voluntaristic intent with certain demographic variables and found age, education, belief in one's capacity to serve others, and scope of social interests to be among those significant variable.

Fillenbaum and Maddox (1974) studied reasons why male faculty members might work after retirement. They found:
"... that nearly all healthy, retired male faculty work for pay at some time after retiring." (423) Graney (1975) reported on a four-year longitudinal study of happiness and social participation among women and found substantial positive relationship to exist. Elder (1975) presented an overview of theoretical understandings of age

differentiation over the course of life and reviews studies of social change in the patterns of life of both individuals and cohorts.

Conner and Powers (1975) examined the effects of community structure, age-graded interaction, and total interaction upon life satisfaction and found age-graded (with those of the same generation as the respondent) interaction to be most important. Cutler (1976) considered membership in various types of voluntary associations as predictors of life satisfaction and found only membership in church-affiliated groups to be a significant, though weak, indicator.

Medley (1976) studied financial situation, health satisfaction, satisfaction with the standard of living, satisfaction with family life and life satisfaction. He found satisfaction with family life to be the most important contributor to life satisfaction. Clemente and Sauer (1976) looked at race, age, socioeconomic status, perceived health and social participation and their effect on life satisfaction and found race and quality of perceived health most important.

Types of leisure participation and the resulting effects on life satisfaction were discussed by Peppers (1976) who found significant correlations between leisure and life satisfaction. Murphy (1977) described the traditional patterns of leisure and work lifestyles and suggested that a different approach might be needed in the future which

integrates work, education, and leisure throughout the life cycle. Tinsley, et al (1977) looked at the relationship of need satisfaction to five leisure activities: watching television, attending cultural events, reading, bicycling, and socializing. Needs most often satisfied by these activities were: sex, catharsis, independence, understanding, getting along with others, and affiliation.

Mulac (1977) suggested planning for retirement by beginning earlier leisure activities which can be continued throughout life. Toseland and Sykes (1977) found life satisfaction best predicted by activity level, financial status, and health status. George and Maddox (1977) considered the relationship between retirement and adjustment and found that marital status and socioeconomic status are most important in understanding adaptation to retirement. Toseland and Rasch (1978) have studied the most important factors in community satisfaction and found that perceived safety, the individual dwelling, and satisfaction with recreational and health facilities to be more important than demographic variables such as age, income, sex, or marital status.

Larson (1978) examined thirty years of studies related to the well-being of older persons, as measured subjectively. He found that regardless of the instrument employed the findings have had comparable results. He summarized the most recurrent significant variables in predicting this well-being, notably health, socioeconomic

factors, interaction, and to a lesser extent, marital status and living situations. Not found to be consistantly significant were age, sex, race and employment.

Wood and Robertson (1978) discussed the importance of friendship and kinship interaction on morale. Friends were found to more important than grandchildren in this study. Kimmel, et al, (1978) found that health status and preretirement notions about retirement were more important to satisfaction than whether retirement was voluntary or involuntary. Bell (1978) examined life satisfaction following retirement in terms of three theoretical perspectives. His findings did not support the theories. Toseland and Rasch (1979) found that the most important predictors of life satisfaction were family life satisfaction, personal health satisfaction and satisfaction with dwelling.

Palmore (1979) sought to discover the predictors of successful aging and found that activity was as good a predictor as physical functioning and happiness. Cox and Bhak (1979) again replicated the Lowenthal and Haven (1968) study and added the dimension of reference groups to the previous notion of the Moriwaki (1973) study stressing significant others as important to retirement adjustment. Ray (1979) studied respondents in Maryland (n=124) and found that activity was important to life satisfaction. He stated:

Leisure services should recognize its role as facilitator and advocate for maintaining quality

leisure experiences which allow for social interaction and activities which are congruent with the needs and desires of older clients. (118)

N. Cutler (1979) believed that life satisfaction is a multidimensional construct and that these dimensions vary across age groups. Beard and Ragheb (1980) developed a measure of leisure satisfaction which assesses this variable. Nehrke, et al, (1980) studied life satisfaction, locus of control and self concept and found significant age differences in life satisfaction and self-concept in an institutionalized sample (n=99). Walsh and Kiracofe (1980) were concerned with choices of significant others in retirement home residents (n=59). They concluded that changes away from family members to significantly effect life satisfaction scores, in a positive manner. Spreitzer, et al, (1980) analyzed the impact of health and income on life satisfaction in three national surveys. They found income to be more important before age sixty-five and health to be more important after age sixty-five.

Kleiber and Thompson (1980) explored, in depth, in their philosophical article, some of the myths of aging, citing the pluses and minuses associated with each one, as they relate to leisure behavior. They stated:

But the emphasis on activity for activity's sake, irrespective of the personal significance of the activity, probably contributes little to individual well-being. (10)

Guinn (1980) found, in a study of leisure satisfaction and its effect on life satisfaction, that satisfaction with leisure did, in fact, enhance life satisfaction. Medley

(1980), studying life satisfaction across four life stages, found life satisfaction scores to be fairly constant across all stages for women with changes noted for men. Family life and standard of living were significant predictors of life satisfaction for both sexes.

Fawcett, et al, (1980) examined the relationship between locus of control and life satisfaction. Life satisfaction was associated with belief in personal influence and negatively related to perceived institutional constraints in a sample of institutionalized women (n=56). Seleen (1981) found, as reported in depth in the introduction to this study, that as the discrepancy between desired and actual use of time decreases, life satisfaction scores increase. Fly, et al, (1981) focused on the relationship between leisure activity and adjustment to retirement. Indices of life satisfaction and alienation were employed. Respondents with more leisure activity showed higher life satisfaction and lower alienation.

Elwell and Maltbie-Crannell (1981) discovered that role loss has both an indirect and a direct effect on coping resources and life satisfaction for both men and women.

Walker, et al, (1981) compared retirement style with health, income, occupation and preretirement feelings about retirement. They found:

However, the individual's style of retirement is related to the level of satisfaction with retirement. In turn, retirement style is related to other important variables such as health, income and level of education. (278)

Goudy and Goudeau (1981) considered social ties and life satisfaction and found that friendship ties are better predictors of life satisfaction than family ties.

Similarly, Glenn and McLanahan (1981) found little relationship between later stages of parenthood and psychological well-being. Seleen (1982) found that satisfaction with time use is a contributor to life satisfaction. Ragheb and Griffith (1982) used the Leisure Satisfaction Scale (LSS) developed by Beard and Ragheb (1980) in conjunction with the LSIA in studying a sample of older adults. Their study examined subjects in Florida (n=565) who were fifty-five and above. They concluded:

...this finding shows that gaining a sense of accomplishment from engaging in leisure activities, gaining self-confidence, utilizing one's skills and abilities, and doing interesting activity (psychological component) are important to one's life satisfaction. (304)

Lee and Ellithorpe (1982) studied the exchange between generations and the subjective well-being of the elderly and found, as had earlier studies, that interaction with kin has no significant effect on morale. Kozma and Stones (1983), in a study of subjects in Newfoundland, found the main predictors of happiness to be housing satisfaction, health, activities, and changes in life events for institutionalized individuals and for rural individuals, marital status and health were predictors. Zeigler and Reid (1983) described the correlates of life satisfaction and desired control in a sample of elderly residents of an apartment complex (n=79). Activity level and psychomotor speed were considered.

Hooker and Ventis (1984) conducted a study relating retirement satisfaction, strength of the work ethic, and daily activities. They stated:

The results show some support for the hypothesis that work-related values, in conjunction with activities, influence life satisfaction in retirement.

Mobily, et al. (1984) analyzed the relationship between leisure participation and other factors and found age and self-reported health to be the most important factors studied. Ward (1985) examined informal support networks and their relationship to well-being and found the results to be inconclusive. Tinsley, et al, (1985) classified leisure activities in terms of the benefits psychologically to older persons and presented the resulting schema as a means of preliminary classification of leisure activities. Interestingly, leisure pursuits requiring strenuous physical activity were absent from the sample. Romsa, et al, (1985) endeavored to address life satisfaction of retirees from the viewpoint of Maslow's (1970) hierarchy of needs and built a recreational model using it to explain life satisfaction in terms of need satisfaction. The work of Sneegas (1985, 1986) examined the relationship of perceived social competence, leisure participation, leisure satisfaction, and life satisfaction in middle-aged and older adults. concluded:

Leisure service professionals should be at least sensitive to the social demands of various activities, cognizant of the social abilities of participants, and skilled in facilitating reinforcing social environments and interaction for positive leisure engagements. (256)

Among the most recent studies, D'Amato (1987), using secondary data from a national study, looked at life satisfaction with special emphasis on race. She found income, health, marriage, social contacts, family support, and contact with the labor force as significant in assessing Russell (1987) considered the levels of life satisfaction. importance of recreation participation and recreation satisfaction and found that satisfaction with activities, rather than simply frequency of participation, correlated positively with life satisfaction. Feinson (1987) studied gender differences in mental health and aging and found no conclusive evidence. Steinkamp and Kelly (1987) considered social integration and leisure activity in relationship to life satisfaction and found that leisure activity contributed significantly to life satisfaction.

With this understanding of the more general aspects of life satisfaction, studies which more directly pertain to the present research will be considered.

Religion and Life Satisfaction

Numerous studies have considered religion and life satisfaction. The earliest of those to be considered, by Fichter (1952), examined the religious practices of Catholics (n=8363) and found three types of religious observance. It is interesting to note that the oldest age group (60 and over) were less devout by the measures

employed than were those who were ten to nineteen years of age. Gray (1956) looked at several variables related to religious practice and their relationship to adjustment in old age and found that the church does, in fact, contribute to adjustment. Scudder (1958) edited a collection of articles which related organized religion and the older person, which were actually presentations at a conference on that topic. Glock (1962), studying religious commitment, examined several dimensions of religiosity and suggested that an adequate explanation of the relationship between religion and the individual is yet to be found.

In another book, Gray and Moberg (1962) discussed the role of the church and the older person and particularly discussed the impact of religiosity on adjustment in the later years. They stated:

Church activities and the religious experience tend to satisfy such basic social and psychological needs of members as the need to belong, to be valued, and to be understood. (92)

Further, and especially applicable to this study, they added:

The older Christian who lives in intimate fellowship with his Lord is never laid on the shelf. As long as he retains consciousness in this life and is not in such extreme suffering that all thoughts except those of his pain are squeezed from his mind, he can be active in the service of God, the church and his fellowmen through his prayers on their behalf. (139)

Moberg (1965a) explored various facets of the integration of older members in church congregations. He makes recommendations for the inclusion of such members by

congregations. Moberg (1965b), employing Glock's dimensions of religiosity, found that while religious works and practices might decrease with advancing age, religious beliefs seem to intensify. Moberg and Taves (1965) discovered that church members have higher adjustment scores than non-members. They stated:

The hypothesis that church participation is related to good adjustment in old age is overwhelmingly supported by the evidence presented in this study. (124)

Bahr (1970) found that substantial disaffiliation with religion occurs during adult life. He suggested studies which examine developmental changes separately from societal influences. Wingrove and Alston (1971) examined aging and church attendance and found attendance trends most related to changes in the social environment. Heenan (1972) presented a comprehensive bibliography of studies of religion and aging to that time and four major areas of research: church participation, religion and personal adjustment, the meaning of religion to the aged, and religion and death. Most of the studies, he found, were conducted by gerontologists. Hammond (1972) discussed ministry and the aging. O'Connell (1975) examined the dimensions of religiosity among Catholics. One of his findings suggested that dimensions of religiosity might differ between denominations.

Blazer and Palmore (1976) found, in a longitudinal study, that religious attitudes remained stable despite a decrease in religious activities. Further, they found

significant correlations between religion and happiness, feelings of usefulness, and adjustment. Mindel and Vaughan (1978) used a multidimensional approach to religiosity and found that while formal activity declined, significant relationships with religious organizations were maintained. They concluded:

This study suggests that religion is still a salient factor in their lives as they understand it despite their lack of participation in its formally organized forms.

Hadaway (1978) examined four measures of religiosity and four measures of life satisfaction and found that religion might serve as a resource for old age rather than as a compensation. Hadaway and Roof (1978) studied religious commitment and the quality of life. They found:

Religious meaning and religious belonging both influence quality of life in essentially the same way, although it would appear that meaning is the more distinctively religious resource. (306)

Guy (1982) was concerned with religious affiliation and life satisfaction. She reported:

Our data indicate that physical limitation is the intervening variable that significantly alters the relation between aging and church attendance. Consequently, if individuals (physically limited and unable to attend church) could maintain contact with the church through church newsletters, telephone calls, personal, or ministerial visits, life would be more satisfying than if church contact were completely severed. (231)

Tellis-Nayak (1982) considered religion and meaning and found it was best explained existentially among the rural elderly in the studied community. Markides (1983) studied church attendance, self-rated religiosity, and private

prayer in a longitudinal study of older Anglos and Mexican-Americans. He found, over time (four years), that self-rated religiosity increased and that private prayer and church attendance remained stable.

St. George and McNamara (1984), studying religion, race and psychological well-being, reported:

The overall bland relationship between quality-of-life, religiosity measures, and sense of well-being for the population at large is at least partially related, we believe, to the way religiosity is operationally defined. (361)

Heflebower, et al, (1984) considered religious orientation, self-concept and purpose-in-life in three-generation families. They called for more sophisticated measures of religiosity, among their findings. Ainlay and Smith (1984), seeking to eliminate problems in earlier studies of religion and aging, found that dimensions of religious involvement became more distinct with age. Hunsberger (1985) was concerned with age, religion, life satisfaction, and perceived sources of religiousness. Highly religious persons reported an increase in religiosity over their lives. Further, mothers were reported to be the strongest influence in religious development.

Witter, et al, (1985) found that religion was significantly related to subjective well-being in an adult sample. Petersen and Roy (1985) attempted to understand the relationship between religion and psychological well-being. They found a relationship between religious salience and meaning and purpose. Becker (1986), in a book directed

toward ministry with older persons, suggested:

I am convinced that the providence of God is one of the most vital faith perspectives for older people and that a key pastoral task is the careful development of trust in God's providential care. (101)

Levin and Markides (1986) were concerned with religious attendance and subjective health. They stated:

Especially among older women, where the correlation of subjective health with religious attendance is initially significant because both variables are associated with physical capacity, religious attendance may be more an indicator of physical capacity or functional health than of religious commitment. (36-37)

Markides, et al, (1987), in an eight-year longitudinal study of religion, aging, and life satisfaction, found that:

Taking all of the findings into consideration, there is little evidence that older people turn to religion as they age and approach death. The data showed that indicators of religiosity remained fairly stable over time, with the possible exception of religious attendance, which declined slightly among the very old. (664)

Johnson and Mullins (1989) found that greater participation in religious activities was related to less loneliness. They stressed the importance of the social dimension of religious participation. Ellison, et al, (1989) found that both devotional and participatory aspects of religiosity have a small but positive relationship with life satisfaction.

With these understandings in mind, studies which focus on women will be considered.

Women and Aging

Several studies have examined the special needs of older women. Those studies are presented here.

Cottrell (1942), in a presentation to the American Sociological Society, suggested that an individual's adjustment is related to age and sex roles. Atchley (1969) compared those who respond and refuse in interview research. Factors leading to refusal to participate included physical situation, health and income, interests, and personality needs. Booth (1972) found that while males might have more friends than females, females had affectively richer bonds. Pihlblad and Adams (1972) concentrated their study on widows and life satisfaction. They stated:

While there are undoubtedly other intervening variables in these relationships, it appears that satisfaction among the small town elderly is most affected by participation in formal organizations, second by friend associations, and least by family contacts. (330)

Query and Steines (1974) were concerned with disillusionment with American values as aging takes place. They found that religious optimism decreases but that a work-activity orientation does not. As reported earlier, Graney (1975) reported on a four-year longitudinal study of happiness and social participation among women and found a substantial positive relationship to exist. Jaslow (1976) considered employment, retirement and morale among women. In his study of women over age sixty-five (n=2398), he found that employed women had the highest morale, those who were

retired were next, and the lowest morale was found in those women who had never worked.

Atchley (1976) studied women and their work orientation and found that the only related variable was the kind of job that she had held prior to retirement. Powers and Bultena (1976) examined sex differences and intimate friendships in a sample (n=234) seventy years of age and older. As suggested earlier, men's contacts were more numerous; women's contacts were more intimate. Fox (1977) discussed the effects of retirement and former work life on adaptation to old age. She reported:

Results of analysis show that women who have worked much of their lives have no fewer social resources and in fact, appear to be more socially involved than lifelong housewives. Compared to women still in the labor force, retirees have a lower perceived level of social contact, but are more involved in informal interaction with friends and neighbors. (202)

Lewis (1978) found changes in women's role participation over time and suggested considerations for the future.

Sales (1978) related the adult development of women to role choice. Sontag (1979) discussed the double standard of aging reflecting the additional problems of older women.

Uhlenberg (1979) suggested that older women in the future will be healthy, educated, non-poor and native-born who are not employed and not living with a spouse. He outlines possible constructive roles which should be considered for the group of able elderly women. Keith (1979) looked at life changes and perceptions of life and death. She stated:

Even after experiencing decremental change, women's

perceptions of life and death, for example, were inclined to be more positive than those of men. (877)

Levy (1980) considered the adjustment of the older women as related to chronic ill health and attitudes toward retirement. She found:

On the other, she seems to have the capacity that is not shared by male, to transcend her biology and adjust to life's transitional demands despite ill health. Her needs, therefore, are radically distinct from the aging male's. (109)

Prentis (1980) examined a relatively unstudied area, women's perception of retirement (n=1235). He found that women have been relatively unprepared for retirement and suggested areas of research that might assist practitioners. Longino and Lipman (1982) were concerned with support systems of women in retirement communities. They found that while married women received more support than formerly married or never married women, it was from their offspring rather than their spouse, in terms of emotional support.

Liang (1982) considered sex differences in life satisfaction. No systematic difference between the sexes was found. Traupman, et al, (1982) related intimacy in older women's lives to life satisfaction. They found sexually intimate relationships to be extremely important to life satisfaction and moderately important to physical health.

Tate (1982) studied life satisfaction and death anxiety and found an inverse relationship. She reported:

In general, the findings of the present study strengthen the proposition that both life satisfaction and death anxiety are a function of

past and present life experiences and conditions. (304)

Riddick and Daniel (1984) examined leisure activities as well as other factors as contributors to life satisfaction in older women. They found life satisfaction to be directly and positively affected by (in declining order) leisure roles, income, health problems, and employment background. George, et al (1984) were concerned with sex differences in the antecedents and consequences of retirement. Variables which predict retirement for men are found not to apply to women.

Roberto and Scott (1984) were interested in the friendship patterns of older women. They reported:

Results from this study suggest that older women, and widowed older women in particular, are making use of the natural support systems around them. ... In partial support of equity theory, the older women who were over benefited had lower mean morale scores when compared to those equitably benefited women, but the overbenefiters also had lower morale scores than the underbenefited women. (9)

Haug, et al (1985) compiled a book on the physical and mental health of older women. Presented in this work are the following findings. In considering institutionalization of women, Kahana and Kahana (1985) reported:

The impact of institutional living on older women represents an important but thus far largely neglected concern for social gerontologists. (219)

Riley (1985) suggested that both men and women cherish their independence, maintain high levels of energy and productivity and function effectively in their own households. Somers (1985) presented social trends affecting

older women. She stated:

Nevertheless, the increase in the number and proportion of older women in the total population and their relatively disadvantaged position with respect to many key indicators— health, jobs, income, formal education, family supports— suggests at least a temporary lowering of overall standards for the nation as a whole, particularly with respect to physical and material goods and values. (23)

Keith (1985), in a particularly interesting study, examined work, retirement, and well-being among unmarried men and women (n=1398). She suggested that formerly married women are most in need of attention from practitioners who plan preretirement programs. Adams (1985) studied emotional closeness and physical distance between friends. She found positive relationships between emotional closeness and physical distance, duration and emotional closeness and frequency of interaction and proximity. Gigy (1985) has studied attitudes toward retirement of preretired and retired women. She stated:

The findings reported here suggest the conclusion that retirement status has little or no direct impact on the psychological functioning and general attitudes of women in this study. (42)

Goldberg, et al, (1986) presented an exploratory study of the social supports of spouseless, childless older women. They suggested the following:

A longitudinal study of spouseless, childless elderly women would help answer some important questions raised by this exploratory study. (110)

Engle and Graney (1986) were concerned with the self-reported and functional health of older women. Their analysis supported earlier studies demonstrating a

relationship between self-reported health and functional health. Szinovacz (1987) investigated retirement timing and retirement satisfaction. Results of her study were consistent with earlier studies supporting the idea that a negative relationship existed between non-voluntary retirement and retirement satisfaction. Rodeheaver (1987) suggested that social policies and programs designed to serve the older population are premised on the needs of males and have overlooked the fact that females are the largest proportion of the older population. He concluded his article with the following:

Invisible in culture and in law, older women have increased in number but their numbers have not informed social policy. (745)

Lohr, et al, (1988) related coping responses to physical health problems to the life satisfaction of older women.

They found:

Overall, the results of this study emphasize that the relationship of physical health status and life satisfaction is more complex than most previous research has considered, that coping responses play important and specific roles in this process, and that the process differs from women with varying amounts of physical conditions. (P59)

Bearon (1989) conducted interviews with middle-aged women (n=30) and older women (n=30) and reported:

While global scores represent the end stage of a cognitive process of reconciling what is and what could be, an examination of qualitative responses (even in a cross-sectional study) gives insight into relativistic thinking and the dynamic elements of accommodation in later life. (778)

In the most recent study found, Erdner and Guy (1990) studied career identificationa and women's attitudes toward

retirement. They found that women with stronger work identities experienced less satisfaction with retirement.

Aging and Religious Vocations

Studies which address religious vocations and aging are much more limited. Lepkowski (1956) is concerned with attitudes and adjustments of institutionalized and non-institutionalized elderly Catholics. He found no statistically significant differences between the two groups. Bootz, et al, (1970) primarily concerned with male members of religious orders, discussed retirement and pretirement preparation. They presented several cogent points:

The individual who was dedicated to God was supposed to remain "in the saddle" as long as possible, working until physically incapacitated--perhaps beyond the time when he would be of much benefit to others. (98)

Further, they suggested:

Until recently few if any religious orders had any detailed, organized retirement plan or policy for the retirement of religious....Today, as the life expectancy increases and major superiors are engulfed in many other serious financial and personnel problems, it seems imperative that a retirement policy and program be established for the benefit of the individual person in religious life who is aging. (101)

Of significance given the preceding studies related to income and life satisfaction, they continued:

There are many advantages which religious have over a layman in retirement. Religious do not have to worry about financial matters relating to retirement; nor do they have to show concern over providing adequately for a spouse. (102)

Ashley (1972) discussed the problems of retirement in a religious community. He described later life as a period of vigil and stated:

All of us, young and old, must have some vigil in our life, some time of reflection, purification, integration. It should begin early, so that old age will only be its culmination and intensification. It is not something separated from active life but is rather a harvest time in which the fruit of experience is reaped, assimilated, and made part of our total personality. (330)

In a special section of the <u>Gerontologist</u>, entitled "Catholic Religious Orders and the Aging Process" (1972), several significant notions were presented. Hunter (1972) was concerned with leadership training for preretirement programs. He suggested:

Threfore, religious communities in the United States are encouraged to promote the development of at least four regional retirement training centers of their own. (19)

MacGuigan (1972) wrote of the aging priest:

My feeling is that there should be more emphasis on retirement <u>to</u> rather than on retirement <u>from</u>, since a priest never retires from his priesthood or from his basic commitment. (20)

Herold (1973) presented useful descriptions of retirement and its meaning for older religious. She stated:

Retirement for a religious means the gradual or sudden transition from one's usual work in the apostolate to another means of self-giving. (1)

Of interest and, perhaps, particular value to the present study was her description of retirement for a vowed religious:

For a religious, retirement may include the following altered means of "giving self";

- 1. A shortened day in their accustomed activity.
- Participation in less physically intense work, but work which enhances and supplements the fruitfulness of those members still in full activity.
- Utilization of predeveloped talents and skills.
- 4. The rendering of mundame but loving services to their fellow-religious.
- A sincere manifestation of interest in others, deriving a vicarious enjoyment in their personal activities and accomplishments.
- 6. Praying for others, listening, encouraging and counseling them in their problems.
- 7. Generously shaing the wisdom of life's experiences.
- 8. A joyful offering of the immeasurable gifts of silent prayer, pain, suffering, dependence, inactivity and loneliness. (2)

Ward (1979) discussed the never-married in later life.

His findings of lower well-being in this group were inconclusive and may be related to age-related changes or to less societal support of single living among older cohorts.

Kaiser, et al, (1982) considered the retirement of diocesan priests. They found that the length of time in the priesthood was positively related to retirement satisfaction.

Older Sisters

The final area of literature to be explored is that which deals specifically with sisters and particularly, older sisters.

Gambari (1964), writing on the formation process of sisters, presented several concepts important to understanding the subjects of this study. He stated:

Religious formation is, as it were, the bringing to

birth of a new personality which was conceived in baptism and now must be shaped and fashioned to respond to the particular mode of the Christian vocation to which religious are destined. (19)

Further, he added:

The vocation itself is a gift from God but requires human collaboration on the part of the candidate, the Church as a whole and the particular Institute. (21)

Heenan (1968) presented several interesting concerns about aging and religious life. He indicated:

The societal demographic trend also seems to have been duplicated in religious communities. Vocations are down (somewhat like a decrease in birth rate), attrition continues, but not in the upper age groups, and increased medical benefits permit the individual religious to live longer (a decrease in death rate). (1123)

Contrasting the conditions of elderly religious to the older population in general, he found:

Most older people in the United States reside in a family context, either their own or that of an offspring. In contrast, very few (2% tko 5%) are institutionalized to the same extent as the elderly religious. (1123)

Hickey and Kalish (1969) reported on the "new old nuns." In reflecting the sisters' attitude toward retirements, they reported:

The prevailing attitude of all age groups still supports the traditional belief that retirement should take place only when the sister is no longer capable of productive work. (172)

They further added:

The general reaction is not based upon rejection of the concept of retirement, but upon the assumption that it is both wasteful and contrary to the spirit of the rules for a healthy sister, regardless of age, to have leisure time for activities that have no bearing upon the productivity and the financial welfare of her religious community. (172)

A further concept they presented, with regard to retirement residence, indicated further reluctance toward retirement:

...a substantial majority of sisters hold very strong negative feelings about their own eventual retirement to the Motherhouse. The two major reasons for these feelings seem to be the isolation of the Motherhouse and the recognition that it is the last home prior to death. (174)

Rys (1970) was concerned with leisure, relaxation and recreation in religious life. She presented an interesting view of leisure which was directly applicable to the retirement or leisure years:

Throughout this paper thus far, it has been stated that leisure is a spiritual attitude, that leisure is of a higher sphere than activity, that leisure is justified by divine worship, and that prayer is necessary to maintain a proper balance between work and leisure. (38)

Hickey (1970) presented, again, several interesting ideas about aging sisters. First, with regard to health issues, he stated:

What does my "statistical ball" say about the Catholic sister and the aging process? First of all the physical factors: you live longer than the average American woman; you die of different diseases; climb too many stairs; do not visit your physician often enough; and—in general—do not take sufficient preventive care of yourselves. (107)

A further interesting comment revealed:

A recent survey showed that only 10% of American women are participating in the labor force after age 65, while the nuns have over 93% of their members still active. (108)

In the special section of the <u>Gerontologist</u>, reported above, two further articles related specifically to sisters. Guinan (1972) related the aging of religious to

the larger society and suggested:

If religious orders can find ways to solve the problems inherent in the retirement syndrome, then they can help their neighbors in the secular city find remedies for one of the great personal and social problems of our time. (21)

Hickey (1972), once again presented several concerns regarding sisters and retirement. In particular, he stated:

My data support this, showing that for most sisters there is an apprehensive period late in life when they attempt to work harder and avoid showing any outward signs of physical illness or fatique, lest retirement be required. (16)

McIsaac (1973) considered the spirituality of the older sister. She indicated:

At the heart of the spirituality of the well-adjusted older sisters is their recognition that they serve most effectively by being faith-persons. (297)

Beha (1974) discussed the leisure available to be comtemplative, an aspect of religious life presented earlier by others. Melamed, et al, (1974) studied women religious in 1969 and in 1972 with regard to sixteen personality factors. They found an increase in self-awareness, self-sufficiency and inner resourcefulness.

Pellicane (1975) presented concern for the increasing median age of congregations. She related:

But the calendar does not stop, and we are getting older, and the disciplining of wrinkles notwithstanding, the yearly statistics of our Congregations will not let us forget, the median age gets higher and higher and no one comes to rescue us. (91)

Melamed, et al, (1975), reporting further results from their three-year studies of sisters, indicated that they appear more innerdirected, more self-actualizing, more spontaneous and have a higher self-regard. Bernstein (1976) wrote in an attempt to explain the mystery of religious life to those outside of it. She remarked:

To an outsider, the process of going into a convent looks remarkably like being admitted to prison: the taking of a person's clothes, the removal of all personal items, the life in common, the assuming of a new identity— for the prisoner, a number; for the nun, the title, "Sister." (76)

Of limited value to this study was the book by

Campbell-Jones (1978) which described religious life in

England. Caliguiri (1979) discussed aging and the spiritual

life. He concluded:

The best and really the only preparation we can make to assure such an awareness of our spiritual life and such a vital spirituality in the transitional years of old age is to strive to be aware of, fully present to and comfortable with how God's Spirit is at work in our lives now. (46)

FitzPatrick (1980) presented a contemporary understanding of vowed life. Brennan and Brewi (1981) discussed transitions at mid-life as sisters might experience them. Kolmer (1984) compiled a survey of literature discussing religious women in the United States from 1950 to 1983. Neal (1984) discussed religious women in transition from the sixties to the eighties. Her longitudinal study was useful because of the statistical analysis she presented. For example, she reported:

Our data tell us that where 17% were over sixty-five in 1966, today 38% are. (19)

And of concern to congregations as a whole, and their administrators in particular, she stated:

This means that in the immediate future, more of sisters' incomes have to be allocated to providing for their aging population. (45)

The most useful works discovered were those by Magee. In completion of the requirements for a doctorate in social work, Magee (1984b) studied the life satisfaction of retired sisters in two congregations on Long Island. The findings of his research and his cooperation have been invaluable in planning the present study. Magee (1984a), in another article, suggested a model for the assessment of life satisfaction by the religious congregation. He stated:

The findings of my doctoral research with a random sample of one hundred fifty women religious who were retired from their full-time ministry revealed that the conditions that contribute to the life satisfaction of older adults in general contribute, as well, to the quality of life of older women religious. (923)

In a later publication, Magee (1987) discussed strategies for assisting older sisters in their adjustment to retirement. He stated the role of the social work practitioner in these strategies:

Consultation with religious congregations concerning gerontological issues is, indeed, an appropriate and valuable area of social work practice. Not only can the consultant address seminal issues affecting older persons and be instrumental in inaugurating structural changes that enhance the life satisfaction of older women religious, but the communal life styles characteristic of these congregations can also be a rich source of insight concerning the adaptation of these structural changes in secular institutions of communal living for older adults. (191)

Smiley (1988) reflected on women religious and aging.

She discussed the value of the current cohort of older nuns as role models for later cohorts as they age. A final

article by Magee (1989) discussed the value of life review to the vowed life.

The preceding review of the literature has attempted to address the cogent issues in considering the life satisfaction of older Catholic sisters. What has surfaced is the need for further study in this area of gerontology.

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

As a part of the requirements for a seminar in social gerontology in 1978, the Life Satisfaction Index A (LSIA) (Neugarten, etal, 1968) along with demographic questions (see Appendix A). was administered to older Catholic sisters in three congregations in Oklahoma and Kansas. Because of their religious vocation, it was thought that their scores on this instrument would be higher than for their agemates in the secular world. Preliminary examination indicated that this was in fact true. Surveys were mailed to each retirement facility and returned in like manner. These questionnaires remain on file and were considered during this study.

With the above-mentioned increased attention to the retirement of religious, it is important to re-examine this group. It is also worthwhile to compare the more recent with the earlier findings to determine if any trends might be present to assist in retirement planning for this group.

Congregations studied in 1978 were located in Oklahoma and Kansas, yielding a total sample of eighty-two respondents. These same congregations were again studied along with members of a Texas congregation, yielding

approximately two hundred respondents in the second sample.

Research Questions

Primary consideration was given to the results of the current survey. However, comparison was made to the 1978 data and to any studies in the literature of retired women to consider any trends that might exist. Research questions that were examined include:

- 1) Do sisters have higher life satisfaction scores than other retired women in their age group?
- 2) As the length of time a sister belongs to the order increases, does her life satisfaction score also increase?
- 3) Do sisters with "late vocations" (who joined their order after age 35) have a higher life satisfaction score than sisters who joined at an earlier age with like terms of membership?
- 4) Are LSIA scores from 1991 proportionately higher than scores from 1978?

Hypotheses

From these research questions the following hypotheses were derived and tested:

- There is no difference in LSIA scores between sisters with late vocations (joined after age 35) and those who joined at an earlier age.
- 2) There is no difference in LSIA scores between the 1978 and 1991 samples.
- 3) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on reason for retirement.
- 4) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on comparable health.

- 5) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on retirement age.
- 6) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on education.
- 7) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on type of congregation.
- 8) There is no difference in LSIA scores based on self-perception of retirement status.

From the present study, findings might be used to augment the retirement satisfaction of older Catholic sisters. Additionally, as suggested earlier, findings of this study might indicate possible courses of action for older Americans in the next century when the proportionate size of this segment of society has significantly increased.

Design of Questionnaires

A short questionnaire, along with a cover letter explaining the study, was mailed to the superior of each congregation (see appendix C) to determine the demographic profile of each group and to obtain the appropriate contact person for later use. Questions asked included the type of congregation, apostolic or monastic; whether the congregation participated in the Tri-Conference Retirement Project and demographic results from that needs analysis; the contact person in each retirement facility and the approximate number of sisters in the facility.

Questionnaires for the individual respondents again consisted of the LSIA and demographic questions (see Appendix B). Demographic information collected consisted of: age, primary occupation, years in religious life,

retirement status, retirement age, perceived health.

perceived health comparable to peers, felt age, reason for retirement, and education. Additionally, self-rated use of time was asked but was not considered during this study.

Use of the Life Satisfaction Index-A (LSIA) was deemed appropriate as a measure of life satisfaction or morale. First, it was used in the earlier 1978 study with which comparisons were to be made. Second, it is commonly used and comparable results are available for other groups. Third, it has been evaluated for reliability and validity for use with older samples. (Mangen and Peterson, 1982:220-222) As designed by Neugarten, et al, (1961), it is scored by comparison to expected responses, with a "correct" response receiving one point and an "incorrect" or unsure response receiving no points, yielding a range of scores from zero to twenty. As defined in Acuff's (1967) work, life satisfaction is divided into high (16-20), mid (13-15), and low (0-12).

Choice of Sample

This system of inquiry yielded the following sample frame from which participants in the study might be obtained, as indicated by the congregational survey.

TABLE 1
DESCRIPTION OF SAMPLE FRAME

	A	Congr B	egatio	n D	
Sisters in Congregation	45	269	333	432	
Sisters aged 70 or older	19	118	197	209	
Percentage aged 70 or older	42.2	44.9	59.2	48.4	
Sisters in retirement facility	45	109	60	120	

Questionnaires were then mailed to the facility contact persons for distribution to individual participants and collected and returned by mail for analysis. Data remain in the hands of the researcher from both time frames. In communicating the results to the cooperating congregations, the only identification made was of their own results and no mention was made of the identity of the other three groups.

From this mailing the following sample was achieved (n=194).

TABLE 2
DESCRIPTION OF SAMPLE

	Total	Congregation			
		. A	В	С	D
Surveys mailed	364	45	109	60	150
Surveys returned	211	21	66	22	102
Surveys usable	194	20	57	20	97

Description of Sample

Respondents were all sisters aged sixty or older who completed the survey. The usual retirement age for sisters is age seventy. This fact probably accounted for the small percentage of sisters under that age in the sample. Age sixty was used in this study, however, to allow comparison with the 1978 study.

Examination of the sample in its entirety (n=194) provided the following descriptive information. Of the responding sisters, 14.7% were sixty to sixty-nine years of age, 39.2% were between seventy and seventy-nine, 41.7% were between eighty and eighty-nine, and 4.4% were ninety or older. The mean age of the total sample was 77.72 years. Occupationally, 13.7% regarded themselves primarily as

administrators, 63.2% were teachers, 8.8% were nurses, and 14.2% indicated other occupations. Years in religious life as reported by the sisters ranged from thirty-seven years to eighty-eight years, with a mean of 59.09 years.

Regarding retirement status, 28.1% reported that they were retired, 42.4% were semi-retired, and 29.6% reported that they were still employed. Retirement ages ranged from forty-one to ninety-one with the mean retirement age being 73.06 years.

Questions regarding health showed the sisters to be in good health generally. Of those responding, 46.6% rated their health "good," 44.6% rated their health as "fair," and 8.8% rated their health as poor. In comparison to the health of others their age, 53% rated their health as "better" than others, 3.5% as "worse," and 43.5% as "about the same." A third question regarding physical well-being asked if they felt younger or older than their years or about the same age. Over sixty percent (60.9%) responded "younger", 4.5% responded "older," and 34.7% reported feeling "about the same."

Feelings about their retirement are reflected in Table

3. It is interesting to note that the percentage for those who reported that they werenot yet retired in this question (34.1%) exceeds the number who reported that they were still employed in an earlier question (29.6%). Visual examination of the data shows that several of the sisters who reported being semi-retired in the first question reported being not

yet retired in the later question (n=10).

TABLE 3
FEELINGS ABOUT RETIREMENT

	n	Percentage	
Would have preferred to continue full time	38	18.5%	
Ready to retire due to:			
Age	23	11.2	
Health	48	23.4	
Other reasons	26	12.7	
Not yet retired	70	34.1	

Also of interest is the educational level of the sisters (See Table 4.). It is worth noting that over half of the sisters hold at least one advanced degree (masters or doctorate) (50.9%). Visual examination of the surveys revealed that several sisters held multiple masters degrees or had neared completion of the doctorate but had not finished it.

TABLE 4
EDUCATION OF SISTERS

	n	Percentage
High School Diploma	6	2.9%
Baccalaureate Degree (BA, BS)	60	29.4
Masters Degree	97	47.5
Doctorate	7	3.4
Nursing Certification or Associate Degree	12	5.9
Other	22	10.8

Statistical Analysis

Statistics employed in this investigation were frequency distributions, means, and correlations. Justification for limiting the statistical analyses to these simpler processes can be found in the desire to share the results of the research with the cooperating congregations, for their possible use. Computer analysis was employed to enhance accuracy.

Frequency distributions are used to summarize data in a form which can be quickly understood and interpreted by the reader and by the researcher. The mean, a measure of central tendency, is "defined as the sum of the scores

divided by the total number of cases involved." (Blalock, 1979:56) Means are used to indicate the "typical" response. They are particularly useful in comparing widely varying responses as they indicate the central tendency of the data; that is, the tendency of the data to cluster or group around a particular number.

The final statistical procedure employed in this research was Pearson's correlation coefficient (denoted by "r") in the tables. The values of "r" range from -1.0 to +1.0 depending on the direction of the relationship. As "r" increases from 0.0 to +1.0 the relationship between the variables under study increases or becomes stronger. Similarly, as the value of "r" goes from 0.0 to -1.0, it implies or indicates that the relationship between the two variables becomes stronger, but that as one variable increases, the other variable decreases. Another concept that is necessary to understand in order to interpret the correlation coefficients is the idea of statistical significance. Statistical significance considers the likelihood that the findings of the data analysis might have occurred by chance. Thus if the correlation coefficient is significant at the 0.001 level, the probability of that correlation occurring by chance would be found in less than one out of one thousand tries (1/1000), and so on. Variables that were considered for correlation with life satisfaction scores include: length of time in congregation, comparable health, reasons for retirement, age at retirement, retirement status, self-reported health, and education.

With this understanding of the statistical concepts employed, it is now possible to consider the research questions and hypotheses presented in Chapter 3.

CHAPTER IV

DATA ANALYSIS AND FINDINGS

The purpose of the present study has been to examine the life satisfaction of a specific segment of the older population, older Catholic sisters, notably in four congregations in Oklahoma, Kansas, and Texas, and to draw conclusions based upon that research. Primary consideration is given to the results of the current survey (n=194). However, comparison is made to the 1978 data (n=82) and to any studies in the literature of groups of retired women to consider any trends that might exist.

This chapter presents the statistical consideration of the research questions and hypotheses under study, with data gathered from the four religious communities described in Chapter 3. For analysis and hypothesis testing, a 0.05 level of significance was used to consider the propositions under study.

Consideration of the Research Questions

Research Question One

Do sisters have higher life satisfaction scores than other retired women in their age group?

To answer this question, two studies of retired women

reviewed in Chapter 2 were re-examined, which were the only ones that employed the same measure of life satisfaction, the Life Satisfaction Index-A (LSIA) (Neugarten, et al:1961). Tate (1982) studied life satisfaction and death anxiety and found an inverse relationship. In her study of sixty women, thirty white and thirty black, over the age of sixty-five, she found a mean life satisfaction score of 12.88 for the combined group.

Bearon (1989), in a more recent study, also examined a group of sixty women, thirty middle-aged (aged 40-50) women and thirty older women (aged 65-75). The mean life satisfaction score for both groups was 14.5 out of a possible 20 points. The mean score for the present study was 14.52, again from a possible twenty points. While the sisters had a noticeably higher score than the women in the 1982 study, they achieved virtually identical scores to the later 1989 study. No conclusions can be drawn from this comparison.

Research Question Two

As the length of time a sister belongs to the order increases, does her life satisfaction score also increase?

An examination of the correlation between years in religious life and the total life satisfaction scores of the sisters showed that this was in fact not a viable predictor of life satisfaction (r=-.1217, p=0.0989), at the prescribed level of significance.

Research Question Three

Do sisters with "late vocations" (who joined their order after age 35) have a higher life satisfaction score than sisters who joined at an earlier age with like terms of membership?

In the studied sample, only one sister reported having joined at an age over thirty-five. Her score for the LSIA was a "10." No conclusion can be made from this finding, however, based on age at entry. A second sister in the study near the age denoting the age for late vocation was thirty-four at entry and scored a "19" on the life satisfaction instrument. Further study is required to consider this question.

Research Question Four

Are LSIA scores from 1991 proportionately higher than scores from 1978?

The mean life satisfaction score for the sisters who participated in the 1978 study was 15.03, based on a possible twenty points. The mean score for the sisters in the present study was 14.52, on the same scale. However, a fourth congregation was included in the present study which did not participate earlier. Again, no conclusions can be drawn from the collected data. (For a more in depth discussion of this question, see Hypothesis two.)

Testing of Hypotheses

Hypothesis One

There is no difference in LSIA scores between sisters with late vocations (joined after age 35) and those who joined at an earlier age.

As discussed above (research question three), only one or two sisters of the sample qualified in this category of late vocations (entering after age 35). No conclusions may be drawn, then, regarding this hypothesis. It is worth noting that the notion of late vocations is somewhat recent, and, perhaps, sisters who entered later have not yet reached the age of the sampled sisters or have reached the age of sixty but are not yet in retirement centers within their respective congregations.

Hypothesis Two

There is no difference in LSIA scores between the 1978 and 1991 samples.

Again, as stated above (research question four), there appears to be no difference in the LSIA scores over time. Thus, to answer this question better, the congregations should be considered individually (See Table 5). Both Congregations A and C showed a slight decrease in mean LSIA scores while remaining fairly constant in number of respondents. Congregation B showed a small increase in mean LSIA scores with a dramatic increase in number of respondents. A t-test was employed, which tests the

difference between means drawn from two samples, using only Congregation A. This choice was made because 1) the sample size was reasonably constant for the two samples, and 2) because the means showed the most divergence. No statistically significant difference was found. Because of this finding, Hypothesis two cannot be rejected.

TABLE 5

COMPARISON OF MEAN LIFE SATISFACTION SCORES
1978 AND 1991

	19 Score	78 n	19 Score	91 n	
Congregation					
А	15.47	19	15.00	20	
В	15.17	35	15.25	57	
С	14.48	25	14.25	20	
D			14.04	97	
Total	15.03	79	14.52	194	

Hypothesis Three

There is no difference in LSIA scores based on reason for retirement.

When the correlation coefficients of reason for

retirement and LSIA scores are considered, there appears to be a very weak but significant relationship between these two variables, (r=.1806, p=0.011). Hypothesis three is rejected, because there is a difference in LSIA scores based on reason for retirement.

Hypothesis Four

There is no difference in LSIA scores based on comparable health.

Once again, there appears to be a weak relationship between comparable health (health compared to peers) and LSIA scores (r=-0.3708, p=0.0001). The negative aspect of the correlation reflects the design of the question (worse health having a higher response number). It is interesting to examine this variable in terms of the individual congregations, as well. (See Table 6.) Note that for Congregation A the relationship between comparable health and LSIA increased to a fairly strong relationship. Also note that for Congregation C, no significant relationship existed. For the purpose of hypothesis testing, only total sample scores were considered. Thus, Hypothesis four is rejected, because there is a difference in LSIA scores based on comparable health.

TABLE 6

RELATIONSHIP OF COMPARABLE HEALTH TO LSIA SCORES

	r	P
Total Sample	-0.3708	0.0001
Congregation		
A	-0.5735	0.0082
В	-0.3127	0.0189
С	0.1127	0.6460 *
D	-0.3328	0.0009
*not significant (p>0.05)	4.5.	

Hypothesis Five

There is no difference in LSIA scores based on retirement age.

In consideration of the data, there appears to be no significant correlation between LSIA scores and retirement age. (r=-0.0843, p=0.3236). Thus, Hypothesis five cannot be rejected.

Hypothesis Six

There is no difference in LSIA scores based on education.

As with retirement age, education does not appear to be a realistic predictor of LSIA scores (r=-0.0565, p=0.4336).

Thus, Hypothesis six cannot be rejected.

Hypothesis Seven

There is no difference in LSIA scores based on type of congregation.

This hypothesis sought to discover if either the monastic or apostolic lifestyle were a better predictor of life satisfaction. A monastic lifestyle, simply described, involves living in community as a whole group for the entirety of one's religious vocation. An apostolic lifestyle, on the other hand, involves both large group community life, in the early and later years of religious life, and small group or solitary living during the majority of one's vocation. Only Congregation A, in the studied sample, reflected a monastic lifestyle, as indicated on the Congregational questionnaire (see appendix C). A comparison of these lifestyles in reflected in Table 7.

TABLE 7
COMPARISON OF LIFESTYLES

	'n	Mean LSIA Score
Monastic (Congregation A)	20	15.00
Apostolic (Congregations B, C, & I)) 174	14.46

Because of the small number of sisters who represented the monastic lifestyle in comparison to the large number of sisters who represented the apostolic lifestyle, no conclusions can be drawn from the existing data.

Hypothesis Eight

There is no difference in LSIA scores based on self-perception of retirement status.

When self-designated retirement status was compared to LSIA scores, a weak relationship emerged (r=0.1991, p=0.0055) which suggests that those who regard themselves as more involved with employment have higher LSIA scores. Thus, because there is a difference in LSIA scores based on self-perception of retirement status, hypothesis eight is rejected.

Other Findings

In an attempt to make some sense of the data generated by this investigation, in the face of the analysis of the research questions and hypotheses presented above, all variables generated by the questionnaires, not already considered, were compared to LSIA scores. This analysis of all statistically significant variables is presented in Table 8, with variables listed in order of strength of relationship.

No strong (r>0.50) predictors of life satisfaction emerged from this present study, with the variables

considered and the group taken as a whole.

TABLE 8

VARIABLES AFFECTING LIFE SATISFACTION

TOTAL SAMPLE
(n=194)

Variable	r	р
Health	-0.3708	0.0001
Felt Age	-0.2743	0.0001
Age	-0.1884	0.0087
Reason for Retirement	0.1806	0.0118

It is interesting to look at the individual congregations and consider these same possible predictors of life satisfaction for each one (See Tables 9 through 12).

TABLE 9

VARIABLES AFFECTING LIFE SATISFACTION

CONGREGATION A

(n=20)

Variable	r	P
Health	-0.5094	0.0218
Felt Age	-0.5611	0.0101
Age	-0.0995	0.6763 *
Reason for Retirement	0.2126	0.3683 *
* Not significant (p>0.05)		

In looking only at Congregation A, whether sisters feel their age becomes a strong predictor of life satisfaction, which is more important than health. Age and reason for retirement lose their significance for this group of sisters. In considering Congregation B, again, health becomes a strong predictor of life satisfaction for this group of sisters, with felt age still significant. As with Congregation A, age and reason for retirement lose significance.

TABLE 10

VARIABLES AFFECTING LIFE SATISFACTION CONGREGATION B

(n=57)

Variable	r	Р
Health	-0.5009	0.0001
Felt Age	-0.3205	0.0151
Age	-0.1518	0.2598 *
Reason for Retirement	0.1251	0.3537 *
* Not significant (p>0.05)		

TABLE 11

VARIABLES AFFECTING LIFE SATISFACTION CONGREGATION C
(n=20)

Variable	r	P
Health	-0.2039	0.3885 *
Felt Age	-0.1817	0.4566 *
Age	-0.1966	0.4060 *
Reason for Retirement	0.2285	0.3326 *
* Not significant (p>0.05)		

It is particularly interesting to notice that for Congregation C, no significant predictors of life satisfaction were uncovered by the present study. While this might be attributed to the small size of this subsample (n=20), note that the size of the Congregation A subsample is the same and significant variables did emerge with that group. It will be suggested later (Chapter 5) that a better explanation than sample size exists for these findings. As with the first two congregations considered, health and felt age remain predictors of life satisfaction for Congregation D, but in this case, only weakly. As with all other congregations, age and reason for retirement lost significance.

TABLE 12

VARIABLES AFFECTING LIFE SATISFACTION

CONGREGATION D

(n=97)

Variable	r	р
Health	-0.3068	0.0024
Felt Age	-0.2439	0.0166
Age	-0.1953	0.0565 *
Reason for Retirement	0.1697	0.0966 *
* Not significant (p>0.05)		

No strong relationships existed between any of the variables considered and life satisfaction, when the sample was considered as a whole. Even though the sisters appear to have a higher life satisfaction than other women their age, the usual predictors of life satisfaction do not appear to be operating. From this perusal of the findings, then, and within the limitations of this study, it is not possible to determine just what variables seem to predict or affect life satisfaction for the older Catholic sisters under study. Problems with the present study, speculations regarding the results, and suggestions of other possible explanations for high life satisfaction are discussed in Chapter 5.

CHAPTER V

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The purpose of the present study has been to examine the life satisfaction of a specific segment of the older population, older Catholic sisters, notably in four congregations in Oklahoma, Kansas, and Texas, and to draw conclusions based upon that study. Primary consideration was given to the results of the current survey. Further, comparison was made to the 1978 data and to any studies in the literature of retired women to consider any trends that might exist.

Summary of Research

As a part of the requirements for a seminar in social gerontology in 1978, the Life Satisfaction Index A (LSIA) (Neugarten, et al, 1961) along with demographic questions (see Appendix A), was administered to older Catholic sisters in three congregations in Oklahoma and Kansas. Because of their religious vocation, it was thought that their scores on this instrument would be higher than for their agemates in the secular world. Preliminary examination indicated that this was in fact true. Surveys were mailed to each retirement facility and returned in like manner. These

questionnaires remain on file and were considered during this study.

With the above-mentioned increased attention to the retirement of religious, it is important to re-examine this group. It is also worthwhile to compare the more recent with the earlier findings to determine if any trends might be present to assist in retirement planning for this group.

Congregations studied in 1978 were located in Oklahoma and Kansas, yielding a total sample of eighty-two respondents. These same congregations were again studied along with members of a Texas congregation, yielding approximately two hundred respondents in the second sample.

Summary of Findings

Research question one examined whether sisters have higher life satisfaction scores than other retired women in their age group. To answer this question, two studies of retired women reviewed in Chapter 2 were re-examined, which were the only ones that employed the same measure of life satisfaction, the Life Satisfaction Index-A (LSIA) (Neugarten, et al:1961). While the sisters had a noticeably higher score than the women in the 1982 study, they achieved virtually identical scores to the later 1989 study. No conclusions can be drawn then from this comparison.

Research question two asked whether life satisfaction scores increase as the length of time a sister belongs to the order increases. An examination of the correlation

between years in religious life and the total life satisfaction scores of the sisters showed that this was in fact not a viable predictor of life satisfaction, (r=-.1217, p=0.0989) at the prescribed level of significance.

Research question three asked if sisters with "late vocations" (who joined their order after age 35) have a higher life satisfaction score than sisters who joined at an earlier age with like terms of membership. In the studied sample, only one sister reported having joined at an age over thirty-five. Her score for the LSIA was a "10." No conclusion can be made from this finding, however, based solely on age at entry. A second sister in the study near the age denoting the age for late vocation was thirty-four at entry and scored a "19" on the life satisfaction instrument. Further study is required to consider this question.

Research question four examined whether LSIA scores from 1991 were proportionately higher than scores from 1978. The mean life satisfaction score for the sisters who participated in the 1978 study was 15.03, based on a possible twenty points. The mean score for the sisters in the present study was 14.52, on the same scale. However, a fourth congregation was included in the present study which did not participate earlier. Again, no conclusions can be drawn from the collected data.

Hypothesis one viewed the difference in LSIA scores between sisters with late vocations (joined after age 35)

and those who joined at an earlier age. As discussed above (research question three), only one or two sisters of the sample qualified in this category of late vocations (entering after age 35). No conclusions may be drawn, then, regarding this hypothesis. It is worth noting that the notion of late vocations is somewhat recent and perhaps sisters who have entered later have not yet reached the age of the sampled sisters or have reached the age of sixty but are not yet in retirement centers within their respective congregations.

Hypothesis two examined the difference in LSIA scores between the 1978 and 1991 samples. Again, as stated above (research question four), there appears to be no difference in the LSIA scores over time. Thus, to answer better this question, the congregations should be considered individually. Both Congregations A and C showed a slight decrease in mean LSIA scores while remaining fairly constant in number of respondents. Congregation B showed a small increase in mean LSIA scores with a dramatic increase in number of respondents. Hypothesis two cannot be rejected.

Hypothesis three questioned the difference in LSIA scores based on reason for retirement. When the correlation coefficients of reason for retirement and LSIA scores are considered, there appears to be a very weak but significant relationship between these two variables, (r=.1806, p=0.011). Thus, Hypothesis three is rejected.

Hypothesis four examined the difference in LSIA scores

based on comparable health. Once again, there appears to be a weak relationship between comparable health (health compared to peers) and LSIA scores (r=-0.3708, p=0.0001). The negative aspect of the correlation reflects the design of the question (worse health having a higher response number). It is interesting to examine this variable in terms of the individual congregations, as well. For Congregation A the relationship between comparable health and LSIA increased to a fairly strong relationship. Also for Congregation C, no relationship existed. For the purpose of hypothesis testing, only total sample scores were considered. Thus, Hypothesis four is rejected.

Hypothesis five viewed the difference in LSIA scores based on retirement age. In consideration of the data, there appears to be no significant correlation between LSIA scores and retirement age. (r=-0.0843, p=0.3236). Thus, Hypothesis five cannot be rejected.

Hypothesis six examined the difference in LSIA scores based on education. As with retirement age, education does not appear to be a realistic predictor of LSIA scores (r=-0.0565, p=0.4336). Thus, Hypothesis six cannot be rejected.

Hypothesis seven questioned the difference in LSIA scores based on type of congregation. This hypothesis sought to discover if either the monastic or apostolic lifestyle were a better predictor of life satisfaction. A monastic lifestyle, simply described, involves living in

community as a whole group for the entirety of one's religious vocation. An apostolic lifestyle, on the other hand, involves both large group community life, in the early and later years of religious life, and small group or solitary living during the majority of one's vocation. Only Congregation A, in the studied sample, reflected a monastic lifestyle, as indicated on the Congregational questionnaire (see appendix C). Because of the small number of sisters who represented the monastic lifestyle in comparison to the large number of sisters who represented the apostolic lifestyle, no conclusions can be drawn from the existing data.

Hypothesis eight viewed the difference in LSIA scores based on self-perception of retirement status. When self-designated retirement status was compared to LSIA scores, a weak relationship emerged (r=0.1991, p=0.0055) which suggests that those who regard themselves as more involved with employment have higher LSIA scores. Thus, Hypothesis eight is rejected.

Limitations of the Study

Before making conclusions about the findings of this study and the implications it makes for future research or policy, it is important to consider the limitations of this study.

First, because of the desirability of comparing the results of the present study with the earlier study

conducted in 1978, limitations were placed upon the present study. Wording of questions which might have been improved in the present study were kept reasonably the same as the earlier questions. This is particularly true of questions which sought information expressed in number of years—age, years in religious life, and retirement age. More accurate information would likely have been collected if date of birth, date of entry into religious life, and date of retirement had been asked. Another limitation was the breadth of variables asked. In keeping with the earlier study, no new variables were considered. The design for the earlier questionnaire was based on an instrument used with retired Protestant clergy. This was, perhaps, inappropriate but the inexperience of the researcher at the time of the earlier research was also a factor.

A second area of problems or limitations with the study exist with the Life Satisfaction Index-A (LSIA) itself.

First, Mangen and Peterson (1982) reported, in a description of the instrument, that problems exist with items eleven and fourteen. This is, in part, supported by the present research. When correlations are considered between individual items and the total LSIA score, all have modest correlations ranging from r=0.3017 to r=0.5346, all with p=0.0001. Item 11, however, does not seem to fit the instrument since no significant relationship between the item and the total scale existed (r=0.1400, p=0.0515).

Of further interest is an examination of the sisters'

response to individual items. As used, the LSIA has "right" answers for which the respondent receives one point. It is most interesting to consider those items which a majority of the sisters did not answer correctly. Those questions with the percentage of sisters answering right or wrong appear in Table 13.

TABLE 13

PERCENTAGE OF INCORRECT RESPONSE TO SELECTED ITEMS

	% Right	% Wrong
Item 6	47.0 %	53.0 %
Item 20	47.7	52.3

These items are: "These are the best years of my life." (#6) and "In spite of what people say, the lot of the average man is getting worse, not better." (#20). Interestingly, when the 1978 data were considered, thirty-seven percent of the sisters answered question twenty incorrectly. Reasons why this might have taken place, in both studies, will be considered later.

Several other questions, though answered correctly by a

majority of the respondents, were incorrectly answered by more than forty percent of the sisters. These questions are considered in Table 14.

TABLE 14
PERCENTAGE OF CORRECT RESPONSE TO SELECTED ITEMS

% Right	% Wrong
57.0 %	43.0 %
53.8	46.2
52.5	47.5
55.1	44.9
	57.0 % 53.8 52.5

These items are: "I have gotten more of the breaks in life than most people I know." (#2); "I expect some interesting and pleasant things to happen to me in the future." (#8); "I feel old and somewhat tired." (#10); and "I have made plans for things I'll be doing a month or a year from now." (#16) Further discussion of these items will appear later.

A third limitation is that these scores reflect only those sisters who are in a retirement facility, with the exception of Congregation A. There may be many more sisters

over the age of sixty in each of the other three congregations who could not be contacted through this study.

Conclusions

This study has shown that the sisters who participated in this study do in fact demonstrate fairly high life satisfaction with 43.3% of sisters having an LSIA score of sixteen or higher. Another 32.5% reflect mid-range scores (13 to 15). Thus, 75.8% seem to be fairly happy in their later years. This compares favorably with the 1978 study in which 78% reflected this level of life satisfaction.

As stated earlier, further discussion is required on the items which were "incorrectly" answered by a majority of the sisters. These items are: "These are the best years of my life." (#6) and "In spite of what people say, the lot of the average man is getting worse, not better." (#20).

Some of the sisters when responding to question six wrote in comments such as "I don't know yet." The item is intended to reflect mood tone, as designated by the original researchers, but in the case of the sisters, this does not seem to be the case.

Similarly, item twenty is intended to reflect mood tone.

With such a large number of sisters "incorrectly"

responding to this item, one assumes a gloomy opinion of

life in general, as the question implies. In the case of

the sisters, one might suggest a different provocation for

this response. It would seem that the sisters fear that the lot of the "average man" is getting worse. It is speculated that the sisters do not include themselves in this category but rather are regarding those people whom they see in the secular world and to whom they have ministered throughout most of their lives. Further questioning on this point would prove of interest.

Perhaps the most poignant expression of the life satisfaction of this special group of women comes from some of the sisters themselves. Several chose to write notes upon the instrument which bear sharing here. One sister, aged eighty-four, related:

On Fridays, two lay ladies and myself [sic] deliver 150 loaves of bread, pastries, etc., to the slums where the people are poor and welfare people. The four big grocery stores here donate all these goodies. [city] has a very generous heart, when it comes to helping the poor and children.

Another member of the same congregation, aged seventy-nine, when asked about use of time, stated:

Completing files, scrapbooks, cleaning out non-essential items, materials, etc., which accumulated or were sent from various areas of ... campus; helping the new art instructors during this transition period as a consultant;... advising the last senior art students, etc. ... Stole time to complete typing the genealogy section of the ... family history as information was received. Met with lace-making friends each week on Tuesdays, 9-11.

Still another sister, aged eighty-nine wrote:

I pray, read and walk with Sister who is totally blind. I write letters for sisters who are unable to write anymore.

If one were to describe the typical older sister in this

study, she would be a woman in her early seventies, probably still active and in good health. She would have a strong sense of who she is and what her purpose for being means. She is a woman accepted by others and accepting of others, both her sisters in the congregation and those around her in the secular world. She is well-educated and has worked for about fifty years, probably as a teacher. She has a strong confidence in God and in the loving support of her community. Certainly the sisters, regardless of age, demonstrate some special quality, at least to this researcher.

Early in this study it was suggested that, perhaps, the older sisters might be able to instruct, through this research, the general aging public about later life morale. It is this strong sense of a caring, genuine community which is possibly the most important element in their adjustment to their later years. To feel a sense of oneness with one's fellows and environment may be the crucial element of adjustment to aging.

Another consideration in the findings of this research is the publicity connected with the Tri-Conference Retirement Project which has focused on the financial distress being experienced by many religious communities, both men and women. Further, at least one of the congregations make collegial decisions with each of the sisters being kept informed of the financial status of the congregation. This may, in part, account for the slight

decrease in LSIA scores between the 1978 and 1991 studies.

Suggestions for Future Study

From the findings presented here further studies are indicated. Further studies into the reasons of higher life satisfaction, by means of interview, would be of interest and serve to further validate the presented findings.

Parallel studies of aging priests and religious brothers would be of similar interest to see if this finding continues over to male vocations. As suggested above, other variables also need to be considered. Perhaps the inclusion of other established scales, such as the Death Anxiety Scale or the Religious Motivation Scales (Mangen and Peterson, 1982), would provide some explanation of the high life satifaction found. Certain studies of longevity might yield further variables which might be considered.

Likewise, it would seem worthwhile to question groups of older women in Catholic parishes in each of the communities were the sisters were questioned or in parishes in general. It would be of great interest to address whether it was the religious vocation or actually the doctrines of Catholicism that produced the acceptance of aging and approaching death. Greeley (1990) has indicated that this is, in fact, a likely possibility. He suggested:

The Catholic tends to see society as a "sacrament of God", a set of ordered relationships, governed by both justice and love, that reveal, however imperfectly, the presence of God. Society is "natural" and "good," therefore, for humans and their "natural" response to God is social. The

Protestant, on the other hand, tends to see human society as "God-forsaken" and therefore unnatural and oppressive. The individual stands over against society and not integrated into it. The human becomes fully human only when he is able to break away from social oppression and related to the absent God as a completely free individual. (45)

He further stated, from his research:

The difference in religious behavior that exists between Catholics and Protestants can be accounted for by their different images of God, who is perceived as distant (father, judge, king, master) in the Protestant imagination and present in the Catholic imagination (mother, lover, friend, and spouse). (55)

He concluded this section of his discussion this way:

It is the poetry of Catholicism, then, that is the secret of its continuing appeal to American Catholics, an appeal so attractive and so deep that it has hardly been touched by the turbulence of the last quarter century. (64)

A further seemingly necessary study would seem to be the use of the Life Satisfaction Index-A (LSIA) (Neugarten, et al, 1961) as a measure of adjustment to aging. Problems with the instrument have been discovered in this research which reinforce earlier findings (Adams, 1969; Dobson, et al, 1979; Lohmann, 1980; Hoyt and Creech, 1983) and their concern for the widespread use of the LSIA. Factor analysis of the instrument with the current sample is certainly warranted. Perhaps there are other scales already existing, such as the Purpose-in-Life Scale (Crumbaugh and Maholick, 1964), that would be more useful with this population. It may also be that it is necessary to develop a new measure of adjustment that addresses the concerns of a new generation of aging individuals.

REFERENCES

- Acuff, F. Gene, <u>Retirement</u>, <u>Meaning</u>, and <u>Adjustment</u>: <u>The Emeritus Professor and Retired Clergy of a Southwestern State</u>, unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, University of Missouri, 1967.
- Adams, David L., "Analysis of a Life Satisfaction Index," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 24, no. 4, 1969, pp. 470-474.
- Adams, Rebecca G, "Emotional Closeness and Physical Distance between Friends: Implications for Elderly Women Living in Age-Segregated and Age-Integrated Settings,"

 International Journal of Aging and Human Development, vol. 22, no. 1, 1985, pp. 55-76.
- Ainlay, Stephen C. and D. Randall Smith, "Aging and Religious Participation," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 39, no. 3, 1984, pp. 357-363.
- Alston, Jon P. and Charles J. Dudley, "Age, Occupation, and Life Satisfaction," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 13, 1973, pp. 58-61.
- Ashley, Benedict, "Retirement or Vigil?" Review for Religious, vol. 31, no. 2, 1972, pp. 325-333.
- Atchley, Robert C., "Orientation toward the Job and Retirement Adjustment among Women," in Jaber F. Gubrium, ed., <u>Time, Roles, and Self in Old Age</u>, New York: Human Sciences Press, 1976, pp. 199-208.
- Atchley, Robert C., "Respondents vs. Refusers in an Interview Study of Retired Women: An Analysis of Selected Characteristics," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 24, 1969, pp. 42-47.
- Bahr, Howard M., "Aging and Religious Disaffiliation", Social Forces, vol. 49, 1970, pp. 59-71.
- Baur, Patricia A. and Morris A. Okum, "Stability of Life Satisfaction in Late Life," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 23, no. 3, 1983, pp. 261-265.

- Beard, Jacob G. and M.G. Ragheb, "Measuring Leisure Satisfaction," <u>Journal of Leisure Research</u>, vol. 12, no. 1, 1980, pp. 20-33.
- Bearon, Lucille B., "No Great Expectations: The Underpinnings of Life Satisfaction for Older Women," Gerontologist, vol. 29, no. 6, 1989, pp. 772-778.
- Becker, Arthur H., <u>Ministry with Older Persons</u>: A <u>Guide</u>
 <u>for Clergy and Congregations</u>, <u>Minneapolis</u>: Augsburg
 Publishing House, 1986.
- Beha, Marie, OSC, "The Leisure to be Contemplative" Spiritual Life, vol. 20, no. 4. Winter, 1974, pp. 238-247.
- Bell, Bill D., "Life Satisfaction and Occupational Retirement: Beyond the Impact Year," <u>International</u> <u>Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 9, no. 1, 1978, pp. 31-50.
- Bernstein, Marcelle, <u>The Nuns</u>, Philadelphia: J.B. Lippincott Company, 1976.
- Blalock, H.M., Jr., <u>Social Statistics</u>, revised second edition, New York: McGraw-Hill Book Company, 1979.
- Blazer, Dan and Erdman Palmore, "Religion and Aging in a Longitudinal Panel," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 16, no. 1, 1976, pp. 82-85.
- Bloom, Martin, "Discontent with Contentment Scales," Gerontologist, vo. 15, 1975, p. 99.
- Blumer, H., "The Methodological Position of Symbolic Interactionism," in H. Blumer, <u>Symbolic Interaction:</u>

 <u>Perspective and Method</u>, <u>Englewood Cliffs</u>, NJ:

 <u>Prentice-Hall</u>, 1969.
- Booth, Alan, "Sex and Social Participation," American Sociological Review, vol. 37, 1972, pp. 183-192.
- Bootz, George, Patrick L. Murphy, SJ, and John D. Zuercher, SJ, "Preretirement and Retirement for Religious,"

 Review for Religious, vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 94-103.
- Bortner, Rayman W. and D. F. Hultsch, "A Multivariate Analysis of Correlates of Life Satisfaction in Adulthood," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 25, no. 1, 1970, pp. 41-47.
- Brennan, Anne, CSJ, and Janice Brewi, CSJ, "Mid-Life Transition: Finding the Way," <u>Review for Religious</u>, vol. 40, no. 5, September/October, 1981, pp. 773-779.

- Bucher, C.A., <u>Foundations of Physical Education</u>, St. Louis: C.V. Mosby Company, 1972.
- Bultena, G., "Life Continuity and Morale in Old Age," Gerontologist, vol. 9, 1969, pp. 251-253.
- Bultena, G.L. and Robert Oyler, "Effects of Health on Disengagement and Morale," Aging and Human Development, vol. 2, 1971, pp. 142-148.
- Caliguiri, Angelo M., "Aging and the Spiritual Life," Spiritual Life, vol. 25, no. 1, spring, 1979, pp. 41-46.
- Campbell-Jones, Suzanne, <u>In Habit: A Study of Working Nuns</u>, New York: Pantheon Books, 1978.
- Clemente, Frank, and William J. Sauer, "Life Satisfaction in the United States," <u>Social Forces</u>, vol. 54, no. 3, 1976, pp. 621-631.
- Conner, Karen A. and Edward A. Powers, "Structural Effects and Life Satisfaction Among the Aged," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 6, no. 4, 1975, pp. 321-327.
- Cottrell, Leonard S., Jr., "The Adjustment of the Individual to his Age and Sex Roles," <u>American Sociological</u>
 <u>Review</u>, vol. 7, 1942, pp. 617-620.
- Cox, Harold and Albert Bhak, "Symbolic Interaction and Retirement Adjustment: An Empirical Assessment,"

 International Journal of Aging and Human Development, vol. 9, no. 3, 1979, pp. 279-286.
- Crumbaugh, J.C. and L.T. Maholick, "An Experimental Study in Existentialism: The Psychometric Approach to Frankl's Concept of Noogenic Neurosis," Journal of Clincal Psychology, vol. 20, 1964, pp. 200-207.
- Cumming, E., and W. Henry, <u>Growing Old: The Process of Disengagement</u>, New York: Basic Books, 1961.
- Cutler, N., "Age Variations in the Dimensionality of Life Satisfaction," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 34, no. 4, 1979, pp. 573-578.
- Cutler, Stephen J., "Membership in Different Types of Voluntary Associations and Psychological Well-Being," Gerontologist, vol. 16, no. 4, 1976, pp. 335-339

- Cutler, Stephen J., "Survey Research in the Study of Aging and Adult Development," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 19, no. 2, 1979, pp. 217-219.
- Dahl, Gordon, Work, Play, and Worship in a Leisure-Oriented Society, Minneapolis: Augsburg Publishing House, 1972.
- D'Amato, T.J., "Factors Causing Variation in the Life Satisfaction of the Elderly," <u>National Journal of</u> Sociology, Spring, 1971, pp. 54-72.
- Dobson, C., E.A. Powers, P.M. Keith, and W.J. Goudy, "Anomia, Self-esteem, and Life Satisfaction: Interrelationships Among Three Scales of Well-being," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 34, no. 4, 1979, pp. 569-572.
- Dowd, J., "Aging as Exchange: A Preface to Theory,"

 <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 30, 1975, pp. 584-594.
- Edwards, John N. and David L. Klemmack, "Correlates of Life Satisfaction: A Re-examination, "Journal of Gerontology, vol. 28, no. 4, 1973, pp. 497-502.
- Exerdt, D.J., "The Busy Ethic: Moral Continuity Between Work and Retirement," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 26, no. 3, 1986, pp. 239-244.
- Elder, Glen H., Jr., "Age Differentiation and the Life Course," <u>Annual Review of Sociology</u>, vol. 1, 1975, pp. 165-190.
- Ellison, Christopher G., David A. Gay, and Thomas A. Glass, "Does Religious Commitment Contribute to Individual Life Satisfaction?" Social Forces, vol. 68, no. 1, 1989, pp. 100-123.
- Elwell, F., and Alice D. Maltbie-Crannell, "The Impact of Role Loss Upon Coping Resources and Life Satisfaction of the Elderly," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 36, no. 2, 1981, pp. 223-232.
- Engle, Veronica F. and Marshall J. Graney, "Self-Assessed and Functional Health of Older Women," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 22, no. 4, 1986, pp. 301-313.
- Erdner, Ruth Ann and Rebecca F. Guy, "Career Indentification and Women's Attitudes toward Retirement,"

 International Journal of Aging and Human Development, vol. 30, 1990, pp. 129-139.

- Fawcett, Gayle, David Stonner, and Harold Zepelin, "Locus of Control, Perceived Constraint, and Morale among Institutionalized Aged," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 11, no. 1, 1980, pp. 13-23.
- Feinson, Marjorie Chary, "Mental Health and Aging: Are There Gender Differences?" <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 27, no. 6, 1987, pp. 703-711.
- Fichter, Joseph H., "The Profile of Catholic Religious Life," American Journal of Sociology, vol. 58, 1952, pp. 145-149.
- Fillenbaum, Gerda G., and George L. Maddox, "Work after Retirement: An Investigation into Some Psychologically Relevant Variables," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 14, 1974, pp. 418-424.
- FitzPatrick, Maureen, FMSC, "A Contemporary Understanding of the Vows," <u>Review for Religious</u>, vol. 39, no. 3, May, 1980, pp. 378-388.
- Fly, Jerry W., G.R. Reinhart and Russell Hamby, "Leisure Activity and Adjustment in Retirement," <u>Sociological Spectrum</u>, vol. 1, 1981, pp. 135-144.
- Fontana, Andrea, <u>The Last Frontier: The Social Meaning of Growing Old</u>, Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications, 1977.
- Fox, Judith Huff, "Effects of Retirement and Former Work Life on Women's Adaptation in Old Age," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 32, no. 2, 1977, pp. 196-202.
- Frankl, Viktor, <u>Man's Search for Meaning</u>, 1946, translated, 1959, Beacon Press, published in this edition, New York: Pocket Books, 1984.
- Gambari, P. Elio, <u>The Religious-Apostolic Formation of Sisters</u>, New York: Fordham University Press, 1964.
- George, Linda K., "The Happiness Syndrome: Methodological and Substantive Issues in the Study of Social-Psychological Well-Being in Adulthood,"

 Gerontologist, vol. 19, no. 2, 1979, pp. 210-216.
- George, Linda K., Gerda G. Fillenbaum, and Erdman Palmore, "Sex Differences in the Antecedents and Consequences of Retirement," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 39, no. 3, 1984, pp. 364-371.

- George, L.K. and G.L. Maddox, "Subjective Adaptation to Loss of the Work Role: A Longitudinal Study." <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 32, no. 4, 1977, pp. 456-462.
- Gigy, Lynn L., "Preretired and Retired Women's Attitudes Toward Retirement," <u>International Journal of Aging</u> and <u>Human Development</u>, vol. 22, no. 1, 1985, pp. 31-44.
- Glenn, Norval D. and Sara McLanahan, "The Effects of Offspring on the Psychological Well-Being of Older Adults," <u>Journal of Marriage and the Family</u>, vol. 43, 1981, pp. 409-421.
- Glock, Charles Y., "On the Study of Religious Commitment," Religious Education, vol. 57, 1962, pp. S98-S110
- Goldberg, Gertrude S., Ruth Kantrow, Eleanor Kremen, and Leah Lauter, "Spouseless, Childless Elderly Women and Their Social Supports," <u>Social Work</u>, vol. 31, no. 2, March-April, 1986, pp.104-112.
- Goldman, Stanford, "Social Aging, Disorganization, and Loss of Choice," Gerontologist, vol. 11, 1971, pp. 158-162.
- Goudy, Willis J., and John F. Goudeau, "Social Ties and Life Satisfaction of Older Persons: Another Evaluation,"

 <u>Journal of Gerontological Social Work</u>, vol. 4, no. 1,
 Fall, 1981, pp. 35-50.
- Graney, Marshall J., "Happiness and Social Participation in Aging," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 30, no. 6, 1975, pp. 701-706.
- Gray, Robert M., "The Personal Adjustment of the Older Person in the Church," <u>Sociology and Social Research</u>, vol. 41, no. 2, 1956, pp. 175-180.
- Gray, Robert M. and David O. Moberg, <u>The Church and the Older Person</u>, Grand Rapids, Mich.: Wm. B. Eerdmans, 1962.
- Greeley, Andrew M., <u>The Catholic Myth: The Behavior and Beliefs of American Catholics</u>, New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1990.
- Guinan, Sr. St. Michael, "Aging and Religious Life," Gerontologist, vol. 12, 1972, p. 21.
- Guinn, R., "Elderly Recreational Vehicle Tourists: Life Satisfaction Correlates of Leisure Satisfaction,"

 <u>Journal of Leisure Research</u>, vol. 12, no. 3, 1980, pp. 198-204.

- Guy, Rebecca Faith, "Religion, Physical Disabilities, and Life Satisfaction in Older Age Cohorts," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 15, no. 3, 1982, pp. 225-232.
- Hadaway, Christopher Kirk, "Life Satisfaction and Religion: A Reanalysis," <u>Social Forces</u>, vol. 57, no. 2, 1978, pp. 636-643.
- Hadaway, Christopher Kirk and Wade Clark Roof, "Religious Commitment and the Quality of Life in American Society,"

 <u>Review of Religious Research</u>, vol. 19, nno. 3,
 (spring, 1978), pp. 295-307.
- Hammond, Phillip E., "Aging and the Ministry" in Matilda White Riley, John W. Riley, and Marilyn E. Johnson, eds. Aging and Society, Vol. 2: Aging and the professions, New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 1972.
- Haug, Marie R., Amasa B. Ford, and Marian Sheafor, eds., <u>The Physical and Mental Health of Aged Women</u>, New York: Springer Publishing Company, 1985.
- Havens, Betty J., "An Investigation of Activity Patterns and Adjustment in an Aging Population," Gerontologist, vol. 8, 1968, pp. 201-206.
- Havighurst, Robert J., "Successful Aging," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 1, 1961, pp. 8-13.
- Heenan, Edward J., SJ, "Aging in Religious Life," Review for Religious, vol. 27, no. 6, November, 1968, pp. 1120-1127.
- Heenan, Edward J., "Sociology of Religion and the Aged: The Empirical Lacunae," <u>Journal for the Scientific Study</u> of Religion, vol. 11, 1972, pp. 171-176.
- Heflebower, Lori J., F. Gene Acuff, and Beth Kinsel, "Self-Concept, Personal Religious Orientation, and Purpose in Life in Three-Generational Families," Family Perspective, vol. 18, no. 2, 1984, pp. 37-44.
- Herold, Sr. Duchesne, <u>New Life: Preparation for Religious</u> for Retirement, St. Louis: Catholic Hospital Association, 1973.
- Herzog, A.R. and W. L. Rodgers, "The Structure of Subjective Well-Being in Different Age Groups," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 36, no. 4, 1981, pp. 472-479.
- Hickey, Tom, "Catholic Religious Orders and the Aging Process," Gerontologist, vol. 12, 1972, pp. 16-17.

- Hickey, Tom, "The Catholic Sister at Mid-Life," Review for Religious, Vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 104-110.
- Hickey, Thomas, and Richard A. Kalish, "The New Old Nuns: The Changing Life Patterns of Catholic Sisters,"

 <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 9, 1969, pp. 170-178.
- Hooker, Karen, and Deborah G. Ventis, "Work Ethic, Daily Activities, and Retirement Satisfaction," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 39, no. 4, 1984, pp. 478-484.
- Horley, James, "Life Satisfaction, Happiness, and Morale: Two Problems with the Use of Subjective Well-Being Indicators," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 24, no. 2, 1984, pp. 124-127.
- Hoyt, Danny R. and James C. Creech, "The Life Satisfaction Index: A Methodological and Theoretical Critique,"

 <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 38, no. 1, 1983, pp. 111-116.
- Hughes, H. Stuart, <u>Consciousness and Society</u>, revised edition, New York: Vintage Books, 1977.
- Hunsberger, Bruce, "Religion, Age, Life Satisfaction, and Perceived Sources of Religiousness: A Study of Older Persons," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 40, no. 5, 1985, pp. 615-620.
- Hunter, Woodrow W., "Leadership Training for Pre-Retirement Programs in Religious Communities," Gerontologist, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 17-19.
- Jaslow, P., "Employment, Retirement, and Morale Among Older Women," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 31, no. 2, 1976, pp. 212-218.
- Johnson, Doyle Paul and Larry C. Mullins, "Subjective and Social Dimensions of Religiosity and Loneliness among the Well Elderly," <u>Review of Religious Research</u>, vol. 31, no. 1, September, 1989, pp. 3-15.
- Kahana, Eva and Boaz Kahana, "Institutionalization of the Aged Woman: Bane or Blessing?" in Haug, Marie R., Amasa B. Ford, and Marian Sheafor, eds., The Physical and Mental Health of Aged Women, New York: Springer Publishing Company, 1985, pp ???
- Kaiser, Marvin A, George R. Peters, and Nicholas Babchuk, "When Priests Retire," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 22, no. 1, 1982, pp. 89-94.
- Kando, T., Leisure and Popular Culture in Transition, 2nd edition, St. Louis: C.V. Mosby Company, 1975.

- Keith, P.M., "Life Changes and Perceptions of Life and Death Among Older Men and Women," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 34, no. 6, 1979, pp. 870-878.
- Keith, Pat M., "Work, Retirement, and Well-Being Among Unmarried Men and Women," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol.25, no. 4, 1985, pp. 410-416.
- Kimmel, D.C, K.F. Price, and J. W. Walker, "Retirement Choice and Retirement Satisfaction," <u>Journal of</u> <u>Gerontology</u>, vol. 33, no. 4, 1978, pp. 575-585.
- Klemmack, David L., John R. Carlson, and John N. Edwards, "Measures of Well-Being: An Empirical and Critical Assessment," <u>Journal of Health and Social Behavior</u>, vol. 15, 1974, pp. 267-270.
- Kleemeier, Robert W., "Leisure and Disengagement in Retirement," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 4, 1964, pp. 180-184.
- Kleiber, D.A. and S.R. Thompson, "Leisure Behavior and Adjustment to Retirement: Implications for Pre-Retirement Education," <u>Therapeutic Recreation Journal</u>, 1980, pp. 5ff.
- Knapp, M.R.J., "Predicting the Dimensions of Life Satisfaction," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 31, no. 5, 1976, pp.595-604.
- Kolmer, Elizabeth, Religious Women in the United States:

 A Survey of the Influential Literature from 1950 to

 1983, Wilmington, DE: Michael Glazier, Inc., 1984.
- Kozma, Albert and M.J. Stones, "Predictors of Happiness," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 38, no. 5, 1983, pp. 626-628.
- Kraus, R., <u>Recreation and Leisure in Modern Society</u>, 2nd edition, Santa Monica, CA: Goodyear Publishing Company, 1978.
- Kuhn, Manford, "Major Trends in Symbolic Interaction Theory in the Past Twenty-Five Years," <u>Sociological</u> <u>Quarterly</u>, vol. 5, 1964, pp. 61-84.
- Kuypers, J.A., and V.L. Bengston, "Social Breakdown and Competence: A Model of Normal Aging," <u>Human</u> <u>Development</u>, vol. 16, 1973, pp. 181-201.
- Larson, Reed, "Thirty Years of Research on the Subjective Well-Being of Older Americans," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 33, no. 1, 1978, pp. 109-125.

- LaRue, A, L. Bank, L. Jarvik, and M. Hetland, "Health in Old Age: How Do Physicians' Ratings and Self-ratings Compare?" <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 34, no. 5, 1979, pp. 687-691.
- Lee, Gary R. and Eugene Ellithorpe, "Intergenerational Exchange and Subjective Well-being Among the Elderly, Journal of Marriage and the Family, vol. 44, 1982, pp. 217-224.
- Lepkowski, J.R., "The Attitudes and Adjustments of Institutionalized and Non-Institutionalized Catholic Aged," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 11, 1956, pp. 185-191.
- Levin, Jeffrey S. and Kyriakos S. Markides, "Religious Attendance and Subjective Health," <u>Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion</u>, vol. 25, no. 1, 1986, pp. 31-40.
- Levy, Sandra M., "The Adjustment of the Older Women: Effects of Chronic Ill Health and Attitudes toward Retirement," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human</u> <u>Development</u>, vol. 12, no. 2, 1980, pp. 93-110.
- Lewis, Gwendolyn L., "Changes in Women's Role
 Participation," in Irene Frieze, J.E. Parsons, P.B.
 Johnson, D.N. Ruble, and G. L. Zellman, Women and Sex
 Roles: A Social Psychological Perspective, New
 York: W.W. Norton and Co., 1978, pp. 137-156.
 - Liang, Jersey, "Sex Differences in Life Satisfaction among the Elderly," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 37, no. 1, 1982, pp. 100-108.
 - Lohmann, Nancy, "Correlates of Life Satisfaction, Morale and Adjustment Measures," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 32, no. 1, 1977, pp. 73-75.
 - Lohmann, Nancy, "A Factor Analysis of Life Satisfaction, Adjustment and Morale Measures with Elderly Adults,"

 <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 11, no. 1, 1980, pp. 35-43.
 - Lohr, Mary Jane, Marilyn J. Essex, and Marjorie H. Klein, "The Relationships of Coping Responses to Physical Health Status and Life Satisfaction Among Older Women," Journal of Gerontology, vol. 43, no. 2, March, 1988, pp. P54-P60.

- Longino, Charles F., Jr., and Aaron Lipman, "The Married, the Formerly Married and the Never Married Support System Differentials of Older Women in Planned Retirement Communities," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 15, no. 4, 1982, pp. 285-297.
- Lowenthal, Marjorie Fiske and Clayton Haven, "Interaction and Adaptation: Intimacy as a Critical Variable,"

 <u>American Sociological Review</u>, vol. 33, 1968, pp. 20-30.
- MacGuigan, J. Elliott, "The Aging Religious Priest," Gerontologist, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 19-21.
- McIsaac, M. Trinita, OP, "The Spirituality of the Older Sister," Review for Religious, vol. 32, no. 2, March, 1973, pp. 295-297.
- Maddox, G.L., "Activity and Morale: A Longitudinal Study of Selected Elderly Subjects," <u>Social Forces</u>, vol. 42, 1963, pp. 195-204.
- Maddox, G., and C. Eisdorfer, "Some Correlates of Activity and Morale Among the Elderly," <u>Social Forces</u>, vol. 40, 1962, pp. 254-260.
- Magee, James J., "A Model for the Congregational Assessment of the Life Satisfaction of Retired Sisters," Review for Religious, vol. 43, no. 6, 1984, pp. 923-927.
- Magee, James J., "The Relevance of Life Review to the Vowed Life," Review for Religious, vol. 47, no. 2, 1988, pp. 192-196.
- Magee, James J., "Selected Issues in Gerontological Consultations with Congregations of Women Religious," <u>Journal of Gerontological Social Work</u>, vol. 11, no. 2, 1987, pp. 187-192.
- Magee, James Joseph, <u>Selected Predictors of Life</u>
 <u>Satisfaction Among Retired Nuns</u>, unpublished DSW dissertation, Fordham University, 1984.
- Mangen, David J. and Warren A. Peterson, eds., <u>Research Instruments in Social Gerontology</u>, vol. 1, <u>Clinical and Social Psychology</u>, <u>Minneapolis</u>: University of Minnesota Press, 1982.
- Markides, Kyriakos S., "Aging, Religiosity, and Adjustment: A Longitudinal Analysis," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 38, no. 5, 1983, pp. 621-625.

- Markides, Kyriakos S., Jeffrey S. Levin, and Laura A. Ray, "Religion, Aging, and Life Satisfaction: An Eight-Year, Three-Wave Longitudinal Study," Gerontologist, vol. 27, no. 5, 1987, pp. 660-665.
- Martin, William C., "Activity and Disengagement: Life Satisfaction of In-Movers into a Retirement Community," Gerontologist, vol. 13, 1973, pp. 224-227.
- Maslow, A., <u>Motivation and Personality</u>, New York: Harper and Row, 1970.
- Medley, Morris L., "Life Satisfaction Across Four Stages of Adult Life," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 11, no. 3, 1980, pp. 193-209.
- Medley, M.L., "Satisfaction with Life Among Persons Sixty-Five Years and Older," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 31, no. 4, 1976, pp. 448-455.
- Melamed, Audrey R., Manuel S. Silverman, and Gloria J. Lewis, "Personal Orientation Inventory: Three Year Follow-up of Women Religious," <u>Review of Religious</u> <u>Research</u>, vol. 16, no. 2, 1975, pp. 105-110
- Melamed, Audrey R., Manuel S. Silverman, and Gloria J. Lewis, "Three Year Follow-up of Women Religious on the 16 Personality Factor Questionnaire," Review of Religious Research, vol. 15, no. 2, 1974, pp. 64-70.
- Mindel, C.H. and C.E. Vaughan, "A Multidimensional Approach to Religiosity and Disengagement," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 33, no. 1, 1978, pp. 103-108.
- Moberg, David O., "The Integration of Older Members in the Church Congregation" in Arnold M. Rose and Warren A. Peterson, eds., Older People and Their Social World:

 The Sub-culture of the Aging, Philadelphia: F.A. Davis Company, 1965, pp. 125-140.
- Moberg, David O., "Religiosity in Old Age,"

 <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 5, 1965, pp. 78-87, 111-112.
- Moberg, David O. and Marvin J. Taves, "Church Participation and Adjustment in Old Age," in Arnold M. Rose and Warren A. Peterson, eds., Older People and Their Social World: The Sub-culture of the Aging, Philadelphia: F.A. Davis Company, 1965, pp. 113-124.
- Mobily, K.E., R.B. Wallace, F.J. Kohout, D.K. Leslie, J.H. Lemke, and M.C. Morris, "Factors Associated with the Aging Leisure Repertoire: The Iowa 65+ Rural Health Study," <u>Journal of Leisure Research</u>, vol. 16, no. 4, 1984, pp. 338-343.

- Monk, Abraham and Arthur G. Cryns, "Predictors of Voluntaristic Intent Among the Aged: An Area Study," Gerontologist, vol. 14, 1974, pp. 425-429.
- Moriwaki, Sharon Y., "Self-Disclosure, Signifficant Others and Psychological Well-Being in Old Age," <u>Journal of Health and Social Behavior</u>, vol. 14, 1973, pp. 226-232.
- Mulac, M.E., "Retirement and Leisure," <u>Leisure Today</u>, October, 1977, p. 18.
- Murphy, J.F., "Leisure, Aging, and Retirement: Changing Patterns and Perspectives," <u>Leisure Today</u>, October, 1977, p. 6-7.
- Neal, Marie Augusta, <u>Catholic Sisters in Transition: From</u>
 the 1960s to the 1980s, Wilmington, DE: Michael
 Glazier, Inc., 1984.
- Nehrke, Milton F., Irene M. Hulicka, and John B. Morganti, "Age Differences in Life Satifaction, Locus of Control, and Self-Concept," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 11, no. 1, 1980, pp. 25-33.
- Neugarten, B.L., R.J. Havighurst, and S.S. Tobin, "The measure of life satisfaction," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 16, 1961, pp. 134-143.
- Nystrom, Eleanor P., "Activity Patterns and Leisure Concepts among the Elderly," <u>American Journal of Occupational</u>
 <u>Therapy</u>, vol. 28, no. 6, July, 1974, pp. 337-345.
- Palmore, E., "Predictors of Successful Aging,"

 <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 19, no. 5, 1979, pp. 427-431.
- Palmore, Erdman and Vira Kivett, "Change in Life Satisfaction: A Longitudinal Study of Persons Aged 46-70," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 32, no. 3, 1977, pp. 311-316.
- Palmore, Erdman and Clark Luikart, "Health and Social Factors Related to Life Satisfaction," <u>Journal of Health and Social Behavior</u>, vol. 13, 1972, pp. 68-80.
- Pellicane, Sr. Mary, "Recycling the Older Religious," Sisters Today, vol. 47, no. 2, October, 1975, pp. 90-92.
- Peppers, Larry G., "Patterns of Leisure and Adjustment to Retirement," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 16, no. 5, 1976, pp. 441-446.

- Petersen, Larry R. and Anita Roy, "Religiosity, Anxiety, and Meaning and Purpose: Religion's Consequences for Psychological Well-Being," Review of Religious Research, vol. 27, no. 1, 1985, pp. 49-62.
- Pieper, Josef, <u>Leisure</u>, <u>The Basis of Culture</u>, translated by A. Dru, New York: Pantheon Books, 1952.
- Pierce, Robert C. and M. Margaret Clark, "Measurement of Morale in the Elderly, <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>. vol. 4, no. 2, 1973, pp. 83-101.
- Pihlblad, C.T. and D.L. Adams, "Widowhood, social participation, and life satisfaction," Aging and Human Development, vol. 3, 1972, pp. 323-330.
- Pollman, A.W., "Early Retirement: Relationship to Variation in Life Satisfaction," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 11, no. 1, 1971, pp. 43-47.
- Powers, Edward A., and Gordon L. Bultena, "Sex Differences in Intimate Friendships in Old Age," <u>Journal of Marriage and the Family</u>, vol. 38, 1976, pp. 739-747.
- Prentis, Richard S., "White-Collar Working Women's Perception of Retirement," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 20, no. 1, 1980, pp. 90-95.
- Preston, C.E., "Self-Reporting Among Older Retired and Non-Retired Subjects," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 22, 1967, pp. 415-420.
- Proceedings, Institute on Planning for Pre-Retirement and Retirement of Priests, National Conference of Catholic Charities, New Orleans, LA, 1969.
- Query, Joy M.N. and Meriel Steines, "Disillusionment, Health Status and Age: A Study of Value Differences of Midwestern Women," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 5, no. 3, 1974, pp. 245-256.
- Ragheb, M.G. and Charles A. Griffith, "The Contributions of Leisure Participation and Leisure Satisfaction to Life Satisfaction of Older Persons," <u>Journal of Leisure</u> <u>Research</u>, vol. 14, no. 4, 1982, pp. 295-306.
- Ray, R.O., "Life Satisfaction and Activity Involvement: Implications for Leisure Service," <u>Journal of Leisure</u> <u>Research</u>, vol. 11, no. 2, 1979, pp. 112-119.

- Riddick, C.C. and S.N. Daniel, "The Relative Contribution of Leisure Activities and Other Factors to the Mental Health of Older Women," <u>Journal of Leisure Research</u>, vol. 16, no. 2, 1984, pp. 136-148.
- Riley, Matilda White, "The Changing Older Woman: A Cohort Perspective," in Haug, Marie R., Amasa B. Ford, and Marian Sheafor, eds., <u>The Physical and Mental Health</u> of Aged Women, New York: Springer Publishing Company, 1985, pp. 3-15.
- Riley, M., M. Johnson, and A. Foner, "Elements in a Model of Age Stratification," in M. Riley, et al, eds., <u>Aging and Society, Vol. 3, A Sociology of Age Stratification</u>, New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 1972.
- Ritzer, George, <u>Sociological Theory</u>, New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1983.
- Roberto, Karen A., and Jean Pearson Scott, "Friendship Patterns Among Older Women," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 19, no. 1, 1984-5, pp. 1-10.
- Rodeheaver, Dean, "When Old Age Became a Social Problem, Women Were Left Behind," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 27, no. 6, December, 1987, pp. 741-746.
- Romeis, J., C.R. Albert, and F.G. Acuff, "Reference Group Theory: A Synthesizing Concept for the Disengagement and Interactionist Theories," <u>International Review of Sociology</u>, vol. 1, no. 1, March, 1971, pp. 66-70.
- Romsa, G., P. Bandy, and M. Blenman, "Modeling Retirees' Life Satisfaction Levels: The Role of Recreational, Life Cycle and Socio-Environmental Elements," <u>Journal of Leisure Research</u>, vol. 17, no. 1, 1985, pp. 29-39.
- Rose, A.M., "The Subculture of the aging: A Framework for Research in Social Gerontology," in A.M. Rose and W.A. Peterson, Older People and Their Social World, Philadelphia: F.A. Davis Co., 1965.
- Russell, Ruth V., "The Importance of Recreation Satisfaction and Activity Participation to the LIfe Satisfaction of Age-Segregated Retirees," <u>Journal of Leisure Research</u>, vol. 19, no. 4, 1987, pp. 273-282.
- Rys, M. Teresanta, CSFN, "Leisure, Recreation, and Relaxation in Religious Life," Review for Religious, vol. 29, no. 1, January, 1970, pp. 32-51.

- St. George, Arthur and Patrick H. McNamara, "Religion, Race and Psychological Well-Being," <u>Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion</u>, vol. 23, no. 4, 1984, pp. 351-363.
- Sales, Esther, "Women's Adult Development" in Irene Frieze, J.E. Parsons, P.B. Johnson, D.N. Ruble, and G. L. Zellman, Women and Sex Roles: A Social Psychological Perspective, New York: W.W. Norton and Co., 1978, pp. 157-190.
- Schooler, Kermit K., "Effect of Environment on Morale," Gerontologist, vol. 10, 1970, pp. 194-197.
- Schooler, Kermit K., "The Relationship Between Social Interaction and Morale of the Elderly as a Function of Environmental Characteristics," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 9, 1969, pp. 25-29.
- Scudder, Delton L., ed., <u>Organized Religion and the Older Person</u>, Gainesville, FL: University of Florida Press, 1958.
- Seleen, D.R., The Congruence between Actual and Desired
 Use of Time by Older Adults: A Predictor of Life
 Satisfaction, unpublished doctoral dissertation,
 Boston University, 1981.
- Seleen, D.R., "The Congruence between Actual and Desired Use of Time by Older Adults: A Predictor of Life Satisfaction," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 22, no. 1, 1982, pp. 95-99.
- Sherman, S., "Satisfaction with retirement housing:
 Attitudes, recommendations, and moves," Aging and
 Human Development, vol. 3, 1972, pp. 339-366.
- Smiley, Mona, CCVI, "Women Religious and Aging," <u>Sisters</u>
 <u>Today</u>, vol. 59, no. 9, May, 1988, pp. 514-517.
- Smith, K.J. and A. Lipman, "Constraint and Life Satisfaction," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 27, no. 1, 1972, pp. 77-82.
- Sneegas, Janeice, "Components of Life Satisfaction in Older Adults: Perceived Social Competence, Leisure Participation, and Leisure Satisfaction," Paper presented at the Leisure Research Symposium, National Recreation and Parks Association Congress, Dallas, Texas, 1985.

- Sneegas, Janeice, "Components of Life Satisfaction in Older Adults: Perceived Social Competence, Leisure Participation, and Leisure Satisfaction," <u>Journal of Leisure Research</u>, vol. 18, no. 4, 1986, pp. 248-258.
- Somers, Anne R., "Toward a Female Gerontocracy? Current Social Trends" in Haug, Marie R., Amasa B. Ford, and Marian Sheafor, eds., <u>The Physical and Mental Health of Aged Women</u>, New York: Springer Publishing Company, 1985, pp. 16-26.
- Sontag, Susan, "The Double Standard of Aging," in Juanita H. Williams, ed., <u>Psychology of Women</u>, New York: W.W. Norton and Co., 1979, pp. 462-478.
- Spreitzer, Elmer, and Eldon E. Snyder, "Correlates of Life Satisfaction Among the Aged," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 29, no. 4, 1974, pp. 454-458.
- Spreitzer, Elmer, Eldon Snyder, and David Larson, "The Relative Effects of Health and Income on Life Satisfaction," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 10, no. 3, 1980, pp. 283-288.
- Steinkamp, Marjorie W. and John R. Kelly, "Social Integration, Leisure Activity, and Life Satisfaction in Older Adults: Activity Theory Revisited,"

 International Journal of Aging and Human Development, vol. 25, no. 4, 1987, pp. 293-307.
- Stock, William A., and Morris A. Okun, "The Construct Validity of Life Satisfaction Among the Elderly," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 37, no. 5, 1982, pp. 625-627.
- Szinovacz, Maximiliane, "Preferred Retirement Timing and Retirement Satisfaction In Women," <u>International</u> <u>Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 24, 1986-87, pp. 301-317.
- Tallmer, Margot and Bernard Kutner, "Disengagement and Morale," Gerontologist, vol. 10, 1970, pp. 317-320.
- Tate, Lenore Artie, "Life Satisfaction and Death Anxiety in Aged Women," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 15, no. 4, 1982, pp. 299-305.
- Tellis-Nayak, V., "The Transcendent Standard: The Religious Ethos of the Rural Elderly," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 22, no. 4, 1982, pp. 359-363.
- Thomae, H., "Theory of Aging and Cognitive Theory of Personality," <u>Industrial Gerontology</u>, Winter, 1971, pp. 64-5.

- Tinsley, H., T. Barrett, and R. Kass, "Leisure Activities and Need Satisfaction," <u>Journal of Leisure Research</u>, vol. 9, no. 4, 1977, pp. 110-120.
- Tinsley, H.E.A., J.D. Teaff, Sandy L. Colbs, and Nancy Kaufman, "A System of Classifying Leisure Activities in Terms of the Psychological Benefits Reported by Older Persons," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 40, no. 2, 1985, 172-178.
- Tobin, S.S. and B.L. Neugarten, "Life Satisfaction and Social Interaction in the Aging," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 16, 1961, pp. 344-346.
- Toseland, Ron and John Rasch, "Correlates of Life Satisfaction: An AID Analysis," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 10, no. 2, 1979, pp. 203-211.
- Toseland, Ron and John Rasch, "Factors Contributing to Older Persons' Satisfaction With Their Communities,"

 <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 18, no. 4, 1978, pp. 395-402.
- Toseland, Ron and James Sykes, "Senior Citizens Center Participation and Other Correlates of Life Satisfaction," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 17, no. 3, 1977, pp. 235-241.
- Traupman, Jane, Elaine Eckels, and Elaine Hatfield, "Intimacy in Older Women's Lives," Gerontologist, vol. 22, no. 6, 1982, pp. 493-498.
- Uhlenberg, Peter, "Older Women: The Growing Challenge to Design Constructive Roles," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 19, no. 3, 1979, pp. 236-241.
- Walker, James W., Douglas C. Kimmel, and Karl F. Price, "Retirement Style and Retirement Satisfaction: Retirees Aren't All Alike," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 12, no. 4, 1981, pp. 267-281.
- Walsh, James A. and Morman M. Kiracofe, "Change in Significant Other Relationships and Life Satisfaction in the Aged," <u>International Journal of Aging and Human Development</u>, vol. 10, no. 3, 1980, pp. 273-281.
- Ward, Russell A., "Informal Networks and Well-Being in Later Life: A Research Agenda," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 25, no. 1, 1985, pp. 55-61.
- Ward, R.A., "The Never-Married in Later Life," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 34, no. 6, 1979, pp. 861-869.

- Weber, Max, <u>The Protestant Ethic and the Spirit of</u>
 <u>Capitalism</u>, translated by Talcott Parsons, New York:
 Scribners', 1930.
- Wingrove, C. Ray, and Jon P. Alston, "Age, Aging, and Church Attendance," <u>Gerontologist</u>, vol. 11, 1971, pp. 356-358.
- Witter, Robert A., William A. Stock, Morris A. Okun, and Marilyn J. Haring, "Religion and Subjective Well-Being in Adulthood: A Quantitative Synthesis," <u>Review of Religious Research</u>, vol. 26, no. 4, 1985, pp. 332-342.
- Wood, Vivian, and Joan F. Robertson, "Friendship and Kinship Interaction: Differential Effect on the Morale of the Elderly," <u>Journal of Marriage and the Family</u>, vol. 40, 1978, pp. 367-375.
- Wood, V., Wylie, M., and Sheafer, B., "An analysis of a short self-report measure of life satisfaction: Correlation with rater judgments," <u>Journal of Gerontology</u>, vol. 24, 1969, pp. 465-469.
- Zeigler, Michael and David W. Reid, "Correlates of Changes in Desired Control Scores and in Life Satisfaction Scores Among Elderly Persons," <u>International Journal</u> of Aging and Human Development, vol. 16, 1983, pp. 135-146.

APPENDIX A

INDIVIDUAL SURVEY--1978

1.	Age to the nearest birthday
2.	Indicate your one major area of activity during most of your professional life. Administration Teacher Nursing Other
3.	How many years since you entered religious life?
4.	Are you still active, semi-retired, or retired? Active Semi-retired Retired
5.	At what age did you retire from full-time employment?
6.	<pre>In general, would you say your health is good, fair, or poor? Good fair poor</pre>
7.	Would you say that your health is better or worse than the health of other people your age? better about the same worse
8.	Do you feel younger or older than your years? younger older same
9.	At the time you retired from full-time professional activity, which of the following best represented your feeling? I would have preferred to (and I felt I was in every way able to) continue full time I was ready to retire because of age I was ready to retire because of health I was ready to retire because of other reasons.
10.	Do you still attend daily Mass? Yes No

11.	What is the highest level of ed baccalaureate degree doctorate nursing certification other (explain	(BA, BS)		ed?
peop stat mark a st If y in t	Here are some statements about 1 ple feel differently about. Would be seen ton the list, and if you ago in the space under "AGREE". I satement put a check mark in the sou are not sure one way or the other space under "?" PLEASE BE SUSTION ON THE LIST.	d you re ree with f you do space un ther, pu	ead each n it, put a n not agree nder "DISAG nt a check	check with REE." mark
		AGREE	DISAGREE	?
1.	As I grow older, things seem better than I thought they would be.			
2.	I have gotten more of the breaks in life than most people I know.			
з.	This is the dreariest time of my life.			
4.	I am just as happy as when I was younger.			
5.	My life could be happier than it is now.			****
6.	These are the best years of my life.			patient access regular administrative
7.	Most of the things I do are boring or monotonous.			-
8.	I expect some interesting and pleasant things to happen to me in the future.			
9.	The things I do are as interesting to me as they ever were.			
10	I feel old and comewhat tired			

11.	I feel my age, but it does not bother me.	, ² Maria mandria de la composición de la com		
12.	As I look back on my life I am fairly well satisfied.			***************************************
13.	I would not change my past life even if I could.	Name and stand other them	delik maka masa saka ayan	
14.	Compared to other people my age, I've made a lot of foolish decisions in my life.			
15.	Compared to other people my age, I make a good appearance.	-		
16.	I have made plans for things I'll be doing a month or a year from now.			
17.	When I think back over my life, I didn't get most of the important things I wanted.		-	
18.	Compared to other people, I get down in the dumps too often.	*****		
19.	I've gotten pretty much what I expected out of life.			
20.	In spite of what people say, the lot of the average man is getting worse, not better.	e 		

APPENDIX B

INDIVIDUAL SURVEY--1991

1.	What is your age (to the nearest birthday).
2.	<pre>Indicate your one major area of activity during most of your professional life. 1 Administration 2 Teacher 3 Nursing 4 Other (please explain)</pre>
3.	How many years since you entered religious life?
4.	Are you retired, semi-retired, or still employed? 1 Retired 2 Semi-retired 3 Still employed
5.	At what age did you retire from full-time employment?
6.	In general, would you say your health is good, fair, or poor? 1 Good 2 fair 3 poor
7.	Would you say that your health is better or worse than the health of other people your age? 1 better 2 worse 3 about the same.
8.	Do you feel younger or older than your years? 1 younger 2 older 3 same
9.	At the time you retired from full-time employment, which of the following best represented your feelings? 1 I would have preferred to (and I felt I was in every way able to) continue full time 2 I was ready to retire because of age 3 I was ready to retire because of health 4 I was ready to retire because of other reasons. 5 I am not yet retired.
10.	What is the highest level of education you attained? 1 high school diploma 2 baccalaureate degree (BA, BS) 3 masters degree 4 doctorate 5 nursing certification, associate degree 6 other (please specify)

11.	During	3 yc	ur	นธเ	ıal	day,	pleas	se	indica	te	aboı	at ho	w m	any
	hours	or	par	ts	οſ	hours	you	pa	rticip	ate	in	each	of	the
	follow	wing	ac	tit	/it:	ies.								

 paid or full-time employment
arts and crafts
volunteer work
 reading (non-religious)
walking
 meditation
 religious reading
 television/radio
 visiting with friends within my residence
 visiting with friends or relatives living
 elsewhere
other (please explain

Here are some statements about life in general that people feel differently about. Would you read each statement on the list, and if you agree with it, put a circle around the "A" under "AGREE". If you do not agree with a statement put a circle around the "D" under "DISAGREE." If you are not sure one way or the other, put a circle around the "?" under "????." PLEASE BE SURE TO ANSWER EVERY QUESTION ON THE LIST.

		AGREE	DISAGREE	???
1.	As I grow older, things seem better than I thought they would be.	A	D	?
2.	I have gotten more of the breaks in life than most people I know.	A	D	?
3.	This is the dreariest time of my life.	Α	D	?
4.	I am just as happy as when I was younger.	Α	D	?
5.	My life could be happier than it is now.	А	D	?
6.	These are the best years of my life.	A A	D	?
7.	Most of the things I do are boring or monotonous.	А	D ·	?

8.	I expect some interesting and pleasant things to happen to me in the future.	A	D	?
9.	The things I do are as interesting to me as they ever were.	A	D	?
10.	I feel old and somewhat tired.	A	D	?
11.	I feel my age, but it does not bother me.	A	D	?
12.	As I look back on my life I am fairly well satisfied.	A	D	?
13.	I would not change my past life even if I could.	A	D	?
14.	Compared to other people my age, I've made a lot of foolish decisions in my life.	A	D	?
15.	Compared to other people my age, I make a good appearance.	A .	D	?
16.	I have made plans for things I'll be doing a month or a year from now.	A	D	? .
17.	When I think back over my life, I didn't get most of the important things I wanted.	A	D	?
18.	Compared to other people, I get down in the dumps too often.	A	D .	?
19.	I've gotten pretty much what I expected out of life.	A	D	?
20.	In spite of what people say, the lot of the average man is getting worse, not better.	A	D	?

APPENDIX C

CONGREGATIONAL SURVEY



Oklahoma State University

SCHOOL OF HEALTH, PHYSICAL EDUCATION

AND LEISURE

STILLWATER, OKLAHOMA 74078-0616 COLVIN PHYSICAL EDUCATION CENTER (405) 744-5493 FAX: (405) 744-6507

February 1, 1991

Dear Sister:

As a major part of my doctoral studies at Oklahoma State University I am studying the life satisfaction of older Catholic sisters. I have data from several congregations from 1978 which I will compare with the data I wish to collect this spring. data will enable me to better understand this phenomenon.

I am asking your cooperation on two tasks. First, I have enclosed a questionnaire which seeks demographic information about your congregation. You will notice, if you have participated in the Tri-Conference Retirement Fund for Religious Needs Analysis, that the form parallels that report form. Feel free to photocopy that form if more convenient for you. If you did not participate, please share the demographic breakdown from your records, if possible, giving the appropriate date in question 5.

Secondly, I have also enclosed a sample of the survey instrument which I would like to distribute by mail in the near future to your older sisters. Could you please advise me of the name and address of the appropriate person to whom I might send these surveys for distribution and collection? If there is more than one facility for older sisters, please add others on the reverse of the form.

Please be assured that the sisters' individual responses are voluntary and will remain anonymous. Congregational information will remain confidential. . Identity of specific congregations will be used only in analysis of data and not in the reporting of such information.

I will be happy to share with you the results of my research when it is completed.

Thank you for your time and cooperation.

Sincerely,

Linda Curtis

Principal Investigator

Lowell Caneday, Ph.D. Associate Professor

Faculty Advisor

enc. Congregational Survey
Sample Survey Form
Return, stamped envelope

CONGREGATIONAL SURVEY

1.	Name of Congregation	
2.	Title of Person Completing this Survey	with delay transfer that their new south from taken disk
3.	Type of Congregation 1 apostolic 2 monastic 3 other (please explain	>
4.	Did your congregation participate in Retirem Religious retirement needs analysis project? 1 Yes 2 No	
5.	Date of needs analysis	
6.	Please share the demographic information as the needs analysis. (Feel free to attach Pho analysis report of this information, if more	tocopy of
	Age in Base Year Number of	Members
	<pre></pre>	
	Total less than 70 Total 70 or greater	
7.	Please give the name and address of the cont who could distribute the surveys to your ret sisters.	
	Approximate number of sisters in this facility	

ATIV

Linda L. Curtis

Candidate for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Thesis: LIFE SATISFACTION OF OLDER CATHOLIC SISTERS:

A STUDY OF FOUR COMMUNITIES

Major Field: Higher Education

Biographical:

Personal Data: Born in Lakewood, New Jersey, October 11, 1946, the daughter of Vernon W. and Dorothy W. Kroamer.

Education: Graduated from C.E. Donart High School, Stillwater, Oklahoma, in May, 1964; received Bachelor of Arts Degree in Sociology from Oklahoma State University in May, 1969; received Master of Science in Health, Physical Education and Leisure Science from Oklahoma State University in December, 1983; received Master of Science Degree in Sociology from Oklahoma State University in May, 1989, completed requirements for Doctor of Education in July, 1991.

Professional Experience: Teaching Associate, Department of Sociology, Oklahoma State University, August, 1985, to May, 1987; Assistant Professor, Department of Sociology, McMurry College, Abilene, TX, August, 1987 to August, 1990; Assistant Campus Coordinator, Oklahoma State University, November, 1985 to January, 1987; Campus Coordinator, Oklahoma State University Elderhostel, January, 1987 to June, 1987; Campus Coordinator, McMurry College Elderhostel, November, 1987 to August, 1990.